MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
March 18, 2011
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, MARCH 18, 2011, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO PRESIDING.
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011, will
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, may / have the roll call, please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR.,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members of the Council
are present, a quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, this morning our colleague from Kahului will be providing the opening
remarks for us. Vice-Chair Pontanilla.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, followed by
a moment of silence.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Clerk, let's go.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we are at presentation of written or oral testimony on
agenda items.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Before the Clerk calls up our first testifier the Chair would like
to set the parameters for anyone providing testimony this morning. We welcome
anyone wishing to share your comments with the Council this morning.
You will be allowed to speak for three minutes on any of the items posted on today's
agenda. When your name is called, please advance to the podium, state your name
for the record, if you represent a group or organization please so state the name of
that group or organization.
At the beginning of your comments the green light will be lit. At the two minute thirty
second mark the yellow light will be lit, letting you know you have thirty seconds to
conclude. And at the end of three minutes the red light will be lit. An, an additional
minute will be provided to you should you need to conclude your remarks.
For those of us with cell phones, pagers, or other noise making devices, this would
be a real good time to turn them off now, to avoid any disruptions in the proceedings.
Decorum in this chamber will be maintained.
Mr. Clerk, call up our first testifier, please.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, presently we have 21 requests from individuals who wish
to offer testimony. The first person to testify is Lyn McNeff. Ms. McNeff will be
followed by Wendy Higa.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. LYN MCNEFF (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-21):
My name is Lyn McNeff and I'm representing Maui Economic Opportunity. Good
morning, Chair Mateo and Councilmembers.
On behalf of Maui Economic Opportunity, a nonprofit community action agency, I
offer testimony in support of Committee Report No. 11-21 relating to proposed
amendments to Maui County Code Section 14.12.030. The proposed amendment
would establish additional exemptions to the County Water Availability Policy,
including an exemption for public and quasi-public development projects.
I can confirm from first-hand experience the difficulties in meeting the current
requirements of the water availability policy for quasi-public projects, such as those
proposed by many non-profits. Our planned MEO transportation facility is a case-inpoint.
I commend the Council's Water Resource Committee for its timely and thoughtful
review of these amendments. The proposed bill for an ordinance will facilitate the
projects that benefit our community.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on Committee Report No. 11-21, and we urge
the County Council to adopt this measure on first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, just for clarification. This, what you're saying, this
will assist you in your project for the, the transportation center-MS. MCNEFF: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --by, by these small changes that we're making.
MS. MCNEFF: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further? Thank you, Ms. McNeff.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Wendy Higa. Ms. Higa will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-18. She will be followed by Peter Larwa.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, please proceed.

MS. WENDY HIGA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-18):
Good morning, Council Chair. Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Wendy
Higa. I'm speaking in opposition to Committee Report 11-18, which is the fill height
on properties. My reason for being here today is not to stop anyone from building
their dream home.
I brought a picture of Mrs. Torrecer's home, it's an example of a home that abuts the
subdivision. I'm, the picture shows you all her house and the fill behind it. If
someone is allowed to build their home up to 30 feet from the finished grade instead
of the natural grade, their home will be approximately 40 feet over Mrs. Torrecer's
home. Heaven forbid if Maui has an earthquake the magnitude of the Japan
earthquake. The home may slide down the hill to Mrs. Torrecer's home, and guess
what, that's her dream home.
I'm hoping that there's not going to be conflict between neighbors and I'm hoping that
there will be a compromise on Committee Report 11-18. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Higa, for your testimony. Ms. Higa, is
there some kind of compromise, I mean, you know this, this seems to be an ongoing
problem and we're trying to do our best, but do you have any ideas?
MS. HIGA: You know, I understand what you folks have to go through cause ultimately you
guys have to see both sides of the story. What I was hoping is that someone who
was interested in buying the prop, the whole development offered to cut down the fill,
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not to what the natural grade was, but something that is comparable that would
satisfy the new owners plus the existing neighbors. And I think, you know what,
compromise is very important in this date and time because you want them to have
their, their dream home and yet you don't want them to impose upon people like
Mrs. Torrecer. So if there is a compromise, there is somebody willing to do it, I say
go for it, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that hasn't been brought to us and we'll look into
that matter, but thank you very much, Ms. Higa, I appreciate it.
MS. HIGA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Further questions, Members? Thank you very much, Ms. Higa.
MS. HIGA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Peter Larwa. Mr. Larwa will offer testimony on Committee
Report No. 11-16. He will be followed by William Beezley.

MR. PETER LARWA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, folks. My name is Peter Larwa, that's L-A-R-W-A. I'm a resident of
the Hale Piilani neighborhood, I live at 401 Kaiwahine Street. I'm here to offer
testimony against the Piilani Village. I've got about five different reasons for this.
One of them, the Hale Piilani Village, or Hale Piilani neighborhood, has got
approximately 350 homes in it. I would say about eighty percent of most of these
homes have been made into rental units. People have closed their garages off,
made that an apartment. These houses were built with an ohana which is also being
rented out. So, it's not just that we have the 350 houses, we've got an abundance of
cars in this neighborhood already.
Now you're proposing to dump another 250 cars down Kaiwahine Street. This is
really ill-advised. I mean we got kids playing on this street, there's no speed bumps,
you get complaints all the time from people speeding down this street and now you
want to dump more onto it. There's better alternatives out there. You've got Ohukai
Street on the other side a block away. There's no on-street parking on Ohukai, it
doesn't go through anybody's neighborhood and so that's a perfect artery. I'm not
opposed to the development, that's a perfect artery to, to channel this next phase of
development out onto the highway so that people can get to work.
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If you don't do this then up Kaiwahine Street you're going to have a maze of
construction traffic, heavy equipment, that road is not built for that. That road is
classified as "F" residential street. We've had six water breaks on this street in the
last two or three years. It's only going to get worse. If you add another tank up there
and increase the pressure on that existing waterline, you're going to have a lot more
breaks.
So, I implore you to not let this thing go through without some further study on the
traffic impact of the Hale Piilani neighborhood. We don't want another 350 cars
coming down our street. Plus you have Hale Kai Street up at the top, you're
proposing to route cars through that. That's a one lane street with pretty much
parking on both sides because everybody has turned their place into apartments,
which are, thirty seconds, you know, which are now to the point where, I mean, I've
used that street all the time to go over to the store and you've got a give a spot, let
somebody come through and then go. Okay, so, you get more traffic on there and
that's going to be a bottleneck.
Plus you've got A&B on the other side of Kiwaihane, Kaiwahine Village is going to put
in another how many units. They're also going to run them down Kaiwahine Street.
You know, what are we supposed to do? This is not a good solution when you have
Ohukai that doesn't have on-street parking that is built for the kind of traffic and is not
going to impact any neighborhoods.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. LARWA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Larwa.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: William Beezley. Mr. Beezley will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-18, he will be followed by Adrienne Owens.

MR. WILLIAM BEEZLEY (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-18):
Good morning.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
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MR. BEEZLEY: Thank you for allowing me to speak. My name is William Beezley, I am
Adrienne Owens' partner of 28 years. We live on Palama Drive. As you know the
Palama Drive/Fairways/Maui Lani debacle has a historic significance to the County of
Maui along with the likes of Montana Beach.
We are part of the few who have taken on a developers and won. I could stand here
today and tell you that this tragic situation changed all of our lives and not for the
better. However, I do not need to do that because we were given some peace of
mind in knowing that we took on the system by the rules and won. We were right,
our group of citizens beat the developers. When Judge August came back with his
very clear and precise ruling in our favor, it somehow made the years of anguish and
suffering a little bit better.
Now I stand here before you today to testify against legislation that is a slap in the
face by the County of Maui. The change that you are proposing and recommending
would allow the owners of the Maui Lani Fairways to build on top of the 30 foot walls
which we all see every day behind our homes. And this is the very thing that Judge
August made not acceptable.
I cannot believe you are proposing and recommending the legislation that is not only
going to put 30 foot houses on top of 30 foot walls, in our backyard that is ten feet
from our kitchen. I am going to ask for that extra minute, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
MR. BEEZLEY: This is what Joel, Judge Joel August read "Defendant, County of Maui, is
enjoined from taking any action which conflicts with the County's [sic] determination
of the applicable height restriction relative to the Sandhills project and the Fairways
project including, but not limited to, the issuance of building permits the result of
which would be inconsistent with Maui Code No. 19 - 04 - 04."

We are not attorneys, but when it says the County can take, cannot take any action
which conflicts with the Court, I would think that the government would abide by the
law. We have to obey the law, and the County should too. We have checks and
balances in our system, the three branches of government to keep everything fair.
This seems as though it is being neither checked nor in balance.
If I'm over my time, my partner Adrienne can take over from where I've ended. I still
have about another minute and a half. Adrienne.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Yeah, one minute, one minute, Mr. Beezley. Members, is there a, a need
to have any part of Mr. Beezley's testimony rephrased?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Chair, I think I'll wait till Ms. Owens finishes then I
think I can ask the same question to her that I would ask Mr.
MR. BEEZLEY: Thank you very much for listening to me.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Beezley.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Adrienne Owens. Ms. Owens will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-18, she will be followed by Alice Lee.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Owens if you can pull the microphone down. Thank you. State your
name.

MS. ADRIENNE OWENS (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-18):
Adrienne Owens.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
MS. OWENS: Mr. Chairman, when we won in court, we truly thought that we would be done
with courtroom hearings. We are just a group of citizens that want to live our lives.
We have shown a plan to rectify our grievances, bringing down infamous walls and I
believe that the County was going to live up to its promises and obligations. Based
on this plan, we have agreed to settle all claims. I hope and pray this legislation is
not a circumvision of the plan that we have shown.
But I do have to ask, Mr. Chairman, how much more do you expect us to endure?
Do you really expect us to sue the County again? Do you really expect the citizens to
enforce the laws and the rulings? I have been told that this could become a Montana
Beach on steroids.
I am very sure that Alan Arakawa, who I've made amends with does not want to
resurrect this and I propose, okay, I'm sorry. I would like to, like I said before, I would
like to propose, a proposed plan we have shown to move ahead and to be done with
this issue once and for all. Please, Mr. Chairman, do not put us through this again. I
ask you please, please, we won this court, we won in court. Please do not put us
through this again.
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And I also have brought with me the Judge August ruling and I would like to give it to
you, you to keep and see and, and hopefully you'll know what's going on. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, my questions was answered in her testimony.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you very much. Thank you, Ms. Owens.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Alice Lee. Ms. Lee will offer testimony on Committee Report No. 11-21,
she will be followed by Tom Luten.
MS. ALICE LEE (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-21):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the County Council. My name is Alice
Lee and I am testifying as an individual. As a longtime advocate of affordable
housing I would like to express my strong support of the proposed bill amending
Section 14.12.030 Maui County Code relating to exemptions from the County's water
availability policy, which is as we all know it "show me the water policy".
It is my hope that one day soon this policy, amendments and all will outlive its
usefulness and be swiftly repealed because the County will have developed new
water, enough to insure a strong and bright future for our children and grandchildren
and enough so that there is no longer a need to compete for a limited supply of
water.
I am confident that day will come because I believe along with many others, that
where there is a will, there is water. For now the smaller projects should be, should
not be held back and I applaud Member Victorino and his committee for moving this
legislation forward. I urge the entire Council to give it its full support and to pass this
bill on first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Lee.
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MS. LEE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Tom Luten. Mr. Luten will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-17, he will be followed by Susan Luten.

MR. TOM LUTEN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-17):
Chairman Mateo, Councilmembers, good morning. Thank you for just taking the time
to listen to me. 11-17 refers out what is known I think as the "STRH" ordinance, it's
the short term rental housing that used to be called TVR's, now they're being
renamed, I'm not sure if this is hide the ball or not but that's what I'm here for.
The proposed legislation relies on two false premises. The first is that TVR's are
benign and innocuous, they're not. I live next door to three illegal TVR's and they're
a pain in the neck. Pretty much the only time they're not a problem is when they're
empty.
The second false premise is that when you buy a house, you also buy the right to
operate a hotel there. Again, not true. You buy the right to the quiet enjoyment of
the property and not much else. When I buy a home I can't run an escort service
there, or modeling garage, modeling agency or garage, that's because they're all
nuisances in residential neighborhoods. So are TVR's.
There isn't much incentive for any neighborhood to let in a vacation rental. They
don't add anything to most neighborhoods. The best you can hope for is they're not a
problem. Generally the only people who want vacation rentals in their neighborhoods
expect to profit from them. We have by the way eight legal vacation rentals in Maui
Meadows, where my wife and I live, and fifteen more that are illegal. We don't need
more, we don't want more, and we want the illegal ones out.
Both ordinances are textbook examples, that is to say the TVR ordinance and the
B&B ordinance are textbook examples of what you get when you let lobbyist write
your laws for you, you get foxes designing the hen house.
What's wrong first, the list of legislative objectives put preservation of the
neighborhood's character last. The General Plan, the zoning ordinance and the
community plans require it to be first. A few other issues, the first is the burden these
ordinances put on neighborhood. We will have to organize eighteen households in
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our neighborhood to oppose a neighbor's B&B application. We could start a small
baseball league with that many people.
It looks democratic and inclusive but it's not, it's a scheme to muzzle objections. If
one . . . neighbor objects the application ought to get a hearing. If two object, the
application should be denied.
The ordinance doesn't even require the owner of the TVR to live on Maui. Are we
now in the business of encouraging non-resident, off-islanders to wreck our
neighborhoods? Both ordinances provide for objections from neighboring property
owners but not legitimate long term tenants. How did these people become second
class citizens.
Both ordinances, ordinances provide that if the original application contained
falsehoods, that's grounds for denial of renewal application, but not for denial of the
original application, it's nuts. If anything, if an applicant lied about anything, his
application should be denied. If the permit has already been issued, it should be
revoked and he shouldn't be allowed to reapply for another five years.
Finally, if this ordinance is passed as written, it will probably put all the permitted
B&B's in Maui out of business. How's that you say? Who would own a B&B if you
could have a TVR instead and get everything he wants. The TVR is so much easier
to deal with than the B&B permit that they're going to, they're going to quit, they're
going to become TVR.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. LUTEN: Both these ordinances are profoundly flawed. Since this ordinance is ..
make B&B ordinances, the B&B ordinance irrelevant, we should scrap them both and
start over.
A new unified ordinance will create a single class of nuisances, excuse me, vacation
rentals. If the owner want to live on site and be an innkeeper, fine, nothing prevents
him and he gets a special residential property tax rate to boot. If he wants to run a
TVR in Kihei and live in Lahaina, fine, he's pays the hotel tax rate. But if he wants to
live in San Diego, too bad, no deal.
An applicant gets one permit only. If he's caught operating without a permit, a
criminal prosecution with big fines follows. The new ordinance would also have real
teeth for nuisance enforcement. The County apparently is incapable of enforcing
existing ordinance on TVR's, we've been trying to shut down our neighbor's illegal
operation for a year and the County can't bring itself to do anything. He continues to
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operate blithely, openly and brazenly ignoring the law even while his B&B application
is pending. The County is paralyzed. Now is our chance to fix that. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Luten.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Susan Luten. Ms. Luten will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-17, she will be followed by Ginny Morgan.
MS. SUSAN LUTEN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-17):
Thank you, Chair Mateo and thank you, Councilmembers for this opportunity to
present our comments to you regarding the short term rental homes legislation.
As you heard from my husband, we need your help. This situation that we are in
points out the problems that exist with the B&B ordinance and since the short term
rental housing ordinance follows along the same provisions as the B&B ordinance, it
suffers from the same problems.
We ask that you consider another approach that will solve these problems and put
the emphasis back where it needs to be, which is on the preservation and protection
of our neighborhoods.
We live in Maui Meadows, as some of you know already, just heard my husband talk
about it. Our home is sandwiched between three TVR's, all of them illegal. The
worst nuisance of them was bought five years ago for the purpose of being a TVR.
The owner rents his three bedroom house to as many as twelve people at a time for
a thousand dollars a day.
After five years of complaining about noise problems that will start at five in the
morning and may continue until 4:30 in the morning, we finally told the owner he
needed to clean up his act, or he needed to get rid of his property. He didn't clean up
his act, we reported him to the County. A year later the TVR is still in operation. The
owner has sold fifty percent of the interest in his property to his ohana tenant for
$10.00 and his ohana tenant has applied for a B&B permit.
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And we find now, that in order to even stop him, to even get a hearing to be heard,
we need to have these eighteen people come and testify. There have been lies in
the neighborhood, there's been misrepresentation, there have been dirty tricks. We
have one neighbor who wants to oppose the B&B, but he's afraid that the owner of
the illegal TVR will vandalize his property if he speaks out publicly. That's what we're
up against. So we may not even get a hearing and it shouldn't be this way.
The laws that exist in the County protect our neighborhoods and so what we've done
is we've drafted an alternative proposal which has been provided to you in written
testimony. This proposal would apply the same standards to B&B's and TVR's. It
would give neighbors more information about the operation that's proposed when
they're given the notice of the application. It would include forms for the neighbors to
return to the County directly to express their views. It would extend the time to
object. It would give a hearing to every application where there are neighbor
objections. It would consider the negative impact not only of other legal B&B's and
TVR's but also the illegal B&B's and TVR's.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. LUTEN: It would also make sure that no neighborhood such as ours is overburdened
with the number of B&B's and TVR's that are, that are permitted by the County, and it
would also require a neighborhood survey before any permit, we're calling them
variances, would be renewed.
We ask that you consider this type of approach rather than the one that has been
adopted in the B&B ordinance and rather than the one that is being proposed in the
short term rental housing proposal because those simply violate the general plan,
community plans, and, and the Countywide Policy Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you very much, Ms. Luten.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Ginny Morgan. Ms. Morgan will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-17, she will be followed by Mitchell Shimabukuro.
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MS. GINNY MORGAN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-17):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Councilmembers. I appreciate the opportunity to
be able to speak to you. My name is Ginny Morgan, I have lived on Maui for
15 years and in Maui Meadows for 15 years. I'm a retired math teacher from Maui
Community College and I made a couple of graphics for you because in my opinion
sometimes when you see a picture of what's happening it's a little easier to
understand.
But first let me explain, I am here to offer opposition testimony to the amend, to the
agenda item that's 11-17 and this has to do with the short term vacation rentals. I am
a neighbor in the neighborhood with the Luten's, so we have the same problem here.
Part of the problem with even having transient vacation rentals, or short term
vacation rentals in a neighborhood, a residential neighborhood is that these people
that come are on vacation, they're revelers, ready, ready to have a good time and
they're not part of the neighborhood as far as a working class neighborhood. We
have people living in our neighborhood that go to work every day and they don't have
parties on week nights that go to two or three in the morning. So their sleep is
interrupted.
For instance there's good scientific study now about sleep deprivation and being able
to perform your jobs at work. If you have a doctor living next to a TVR, as we do in
our neighborhood, and they can't get to sleep, how would you like to be operated on
by a doctor that didn't get sleep because there was a TVR next door. Okay, and so
on, a teacher that can't teach the students in a reasonable way because they are
sleep deprived. This is going on in our neighborhood because of these, these issues
and as the Luten's alluded to, the problem that the County doesn't seem to want to
enforce the TVR's that are legally on the books, the, excuse me, the bed and
breakfasts that are legally on the books or the illegal TVR's.
Okay, the second thing that I'd like to speak to is the density which I don't think the
Council has really thought. The proposal suggests that we need a hundred new
short term vacation rentals in the Kihei-Wailea-Makena area. Okay, fine and good,
but there's no provision for density. And here's what's happening already in our
neighborhood. Okay, very quickly, this is the Kihei-Wailea area in general
2,793 acres and there is 16 already permitted B&B's, no problem. The second
graphic shows you that Maui Meadows contains sixteen percent acreage of that area,
there it is up at the top and we have eight of the permitted B&B's. Okay, can I keep
going?
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
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MS. MORGAN: Okay, the Kihei-Wailea-Makena area minus Maui Meadows has 84 percent
of the acreage and they have the other eight. Now if you add to Maui Meadows, the
24 illegal operations that haven't been shut down by the County that goes up here. If
there are going to be permits by the Council, legal permits that will allow any kind of
short term vacation, vacation rentals, B&B's, something needs to be done with the
density of an area. We can't have them all. If you're going to have a hundred more,
they could all go in Maui Meadows, I didn't bring a graphic with a hundred houses,
but you get the picture. So, please do something about seeing that the density is not
overburdened in our area. Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Morgan.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mitchell Shimabukuro. Mr. Shimabukuro will offer testimony on
Committee Report No. 11-16, he will be followed by Hans Riecke.
MR. MITCHELL SHIMABUKURO (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Chair Mateo and to the Members of the Council. My name is Mitchell
Shimabukuro, and I'm a Service Representative of the International Union of Painters
and Allied Trades. I am here to, to testify in support of the proposed Kaiwahine
Village development.
Okay, I represent 2,000 unionized painters, drywall finishers, floor layers and
glaziers. The construction industry has been severely impacted on our downfall of
our economy, okay. Unemployment is not enough to provide for our, our members,
okay.
I strongly believe that the projects like Kaiwahine Village will help stimulate the
economy on Maui and provide work for our members to get back to work.
I also believe too that Kaiwahine Village is also filling in a need for affordable
housing. Thank you for giving me this opportunity to testify and I humbly ask for your
support for this project. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Ms. Cochran.
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Thank you, Chair.
Aloha, good morning,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Mr. Shimabukuro. Just curious, I know the carpenters were here previously and
stated that they were, I guess, guaranteed contracts. Were you folks too?
MR. SHIMABUKURO: What do you mean guaranteed contracts?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For to be working on this project.
MR. SHIMABUKURO: No, nothing is guaranteed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well, I believe they stated that. But, so the union,
your painters union, drywallers, all that are just hoping to be able to work on this
project at this point.
MR. SHIMABUKURO: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Shimabukuro, could you come back to the podium, please.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Shimabukuro. Thank you for, thank you for your
testimony. I just want to clarify with you that the affordable housing would be only for
a specific time rather than in, in, you know, in regards to our ordinance, ten years.
So there is a short term only for those that want to have an affordable housing, you
know, you have a certain, a short period of time to get one at this particular project.
And, if they don't then, the total, whatever is not sold as affordable housing becomes
market value. I, I just wanted to clarify with you that it may not be a hundred percent
affordable housing.
MR. SHIMABUKURO: Well I think the proposed developer is saying he's opening it up for
almost two years and that's kind of unheard of as far as developers.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well I, I just wanted to provide you with that comment.
MR. SHIMABUKURO: Okay.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Shimabukuro.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Hans Riecke. Mr. Riecke will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-18, he will be followed by Rick Heredia.

MR. HANS RIECKE (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-18):
Good morning. My name is Hans Riecke, I am representing or speaking for the Maui
Chapter of the American Institute of Architects regarding the item 11-18.
We are in favor of amending the rule regarding the heights, but we also are
concerned about the issues that, what happened at the Palama Drive area. I think
this change to the rules should be a temporary one.
We also need to address when new subdivisions are being reviewed and approved,
there need to be rules, how the subdivision, where it borders on neighboring
properties, how that can be miti, how the impact can be mitigated. Because what
happened at Palama Drive should never happen again.
But, how you measure height is a different issue. The height should be measured
from a lot, from, from an existing grade when you, when somebody buys a, a lot, he
shouldn't have to worry about what some people call the natural grade that may have
been changed in the course of the subdivision.
So we, we would support changing the rules right now, or the, the definition, but we
also think we need to look at changing the subdivision, or, or adding provisions in the
subdivision ordinance. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you very much, Mr. Riecke.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Rick Heredia. Mr. Heredia will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-16, he will be followed by Bruce U'u.
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MR. RICK HEREDIA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Members of the Council. My name is Rick Heredia and I am a
construction worker. I belong to Local 1944. I'm here to comment today on item
dash, 11-16 which has to do with affordable housing. I think it's a good idea for
affordable housing because it will put a lot of people that are right now out of work
back into business. Not only help construction workers, but will also help families
that can't afford expensive homes to have a home of their own.
Remember again that what drives the economy is jobs. Jobs create income, income
supports businesses and not only businesses but also we are all integrated with each
other. If one suffers, it's like a domino effect. If there's people out of work that affects
everybody in the long run. Thank you for listening to me.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Bruce Usu. Mr. Us u will offer testimony on Committee Report No. 11-16
and Committee Report No. 11-21, he will be followed by Radford Pojas.
MR. BRUCE U'U (testifying on Committee Report Nos. 11-16 and 11-21):
Good morning, Councilmembers and Council Chair. Make this short. Okay, one, I
support the amendments to the show me the water bill. I think it's just, it's common
sense I think it really helps out the small lot owners, landowners and I think it will be a
good help to get more affordable housing out there, which is surely needed.
I'm testifying in support of the Kaiwahine Project. We need work, def, definitely, first
of all, Field Representative/Apprenticeship Coordinator for the Hawaii Carpenter's
Union on Maui. We need the work. Not only do we need the work, I think we need
the affordable housing. Granted there is no guarantees, but there's a opportunity that
sits before us to have affordable homes.
You know, as a union representative from Maui and a local boy from Maui, me and
Bill Kamai, we always talked about some of the projects that went before us and
certain projects we never go against, and one is affordable homes. There was
affordable homes that came before the Council that was framed by mainland
contractors and we never opposed it, and I'll tell you why.
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And the second one was churches, obviously there's a reason why we never testify
against churches or oppose a church, but the bottom line in affordable housing is you
going know one of the guys who own um. If you live, live here long enough you
going know one, you going know two, you going know three, and you going know, so
how do we go up and oppose a potential project even if they doing them with out of
state framers. Here's a opportunity we have right now to put our members back to
work, and at the same time deliver affordable housing.
My first house I got urn '92, well my only house right now on Maui. I'm looking at it, I
turn on the Christmas lights and I think this is the best thing since my wife giving birth
to my kids. Now I when change my mind because my kids grown up now. But that's
the best thing that happen, owning one home.
And people testified potentially against my house. I cannot do that to no one. I
cannot do urn to my neighbor. How I going tell the kids, eh, you know, out because
of traffic, because of indifferences, because of the potential that is not hundred
percent great, or good, nothing is, not even marriage. Mine is working right now
though. But there's no guarantees, but, we can give them the opportunities and this
is what the job gives, the opportunity to us to go back to work and give one resident
one shot at owning a home. And I humbly ask you for your support. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. U'u.
MR. ITU: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Radford Pojas. Mr. Pojas will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-16, he will be followed by Rafael Somera.

MR. RADFORD POJAS (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Chair Mateo, Councilmembers. My name is Radford Pojas. I'm a
resident of Maui and a construction worker.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, can he speak into the mike cause we can't.
Thank you.
MR. POJAS: I'm strongly in favor of this project moving forward. This project will not only
create jobs, could get us back to work, but it will also benefit the community and fill
the need for affordable housing. Mahalo.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Pojas.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Rafael Somera. Mr. Somera will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-16, he will be followed by Richard Kiyan.
MR. RAFAEL SOMERA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Chair Mateo and Councilmembers. My name is Rafael Somera and
I'm a concerned resident of Maui. I am here to testify in favor of the project.
Construction is very slow and, on Maui and I believe this project will help the
construction industry in creating needed jobs. Many families are struggling financially
and we need jobs, for the reason I am support of this project moving forward. Thank
you for all allowing me to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Richard Kiyan. Richard Kiyan. Mr. Kiyan will offer testimony on
Committee Report No. 11-16, he will be followed by Christian Tackett.
MR. RICHARD KIYAN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Council. I had a paper to read but he took it so I just wanted to say
that I'm all for the project because none of us is working, we all on unemployment.
So, it would be a good thing. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, need to have any part of the testimony rephrased?
Thank you, Mr. Kiyan.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Christian Tackett. Mr. Tackett will offer testimony on Committee Report
No. 11-16, he will be followed by Javier Cortez.
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MR. CHRISTIAN TACKETT (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Thank you. My name is Christian Tackett, I'm in favor of the project. I've been, I've
been out of work about, about two years minus three months out of the last two
years. I've, I've managed to scrape together about three months' worth of work.
Many, many of my, many of my associates didn't get the three months, therefore
they, they lost their, their next extension. It's the, it's that little pocket of three months'
worth of work that has allowed me to keep my home in Waiehu, Waiehu Heights,
which is the neighborhood I was raised in.
And, I guess what I'm here to, to plead for is, is, is working class people, you know.
What, what is, what is on the agenda is, is not only my job and, and plumbers, and
electricians and other working class people's jobs that, that can't really afford a nonmarket house but could possibly afford a, a, affordable housing unit.
And, and the other people of this County that as you look at the demographic of the
United States, the, the working class people's income compared to the, the inflation
of this country is not keeping up. So year after year after year, we seem to fall to the
wayside and, and it's not only us that isn't safe, if you look at, if you look at the public
employees in some states, the Firemen, the teachers, they're all, they're all taking the
hit and somebody else got the profit, you know.
But now the moneys all gone and now they want to go up, go against the, the jobs
that create a middle class standard of life which is what this country was, was based
on was not that one guy could own everything and he could rent to the poor people
but that, that everybody should be able to go to work and they should be able to
afford something.
To me I think the, I think the trash man should be able to afford his house and the
teacher should be able to afford his house. And I think if you pass these types of
projects, you'll see like Kai, Kaiwahine, those people that are renting the downstairs
from the richer people if they were offered their own home down the street without
their rowdy neighbor and without, without the trouble of, of living in a, in a, a basically
an apartment unit with other people. If they could have their own house, I think, I
think the wife would be happier, you know, and I think, I think, I think that, that
working class people deserve it.
And the, and the State of Hawaii has the best track record right now for, for protecting
the rights of working class people and, and I applaud you guys cause you guys are a
part of that, that movement, you know.
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And so I guess I'm going to, I'm going to wrap up my last nineteen seconds with
saying that thank you everybody for, for helping working class people survive in this
State where, where it's so beautiful and it's so wonderful that the majority of the
people that come up and complain about it if you look at them, they're not from here
and they retired out of a different state and moved here. I just want people, can I
have my one minute.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute.
MR. TACKETT: I just, I just, I just want people to, to, to help the little guy, you know
because the, right now, right now, there's everything against us, you know and, and
very few things working for us. And, and you guys, you guys and, and the State of
Hawaii, definitely take the lead and set the standard for, for working class people in
this country. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Tackett.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman and Members, unless otherwise noted the balance of the
testifiers will offer testimony on Committee Report No. 11-16. Calling Javier Cortez.
Mr. Cortez will be followed by Remberto Franco.

MR. JAVIER CORTEZ (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning. My name is Javier Cortez, and I live here almost twenty years,
twenty five years. I'm from Mexico and I, you know, it's a beautiful place right here
and, and I never seen this, I mean, construction too slow, so you know I just,
hopefully with the, you know the, you know, hopefully construction come, you know,
you know build and something, yeah . . . and I need to work for support my family.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, a, a need for clarification? Thank you, Mr. Cortez.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Remberto Franco. Mr. Franco will offer testimony on Committee
Report No. 11-16. He will be followed by Mike Moran.
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MR. REMBERTO FRANCO (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning. My name is Remberto Franco. Please support afford, affordable
houses. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr., thank you, Mr. Franco.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mike Moran. Mr. Moran will be followed by Zandra Souza-Amaral.

MR. MIKE MORAN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Aloha, good morning Chair and Councilmembers. I appreciate the opportunity to be
able to testify here this morning. My name is Mike Moran and I'm speaking for the
Kihei Community Association on the Kaiwahine Project.
I would like to ask the Council to please be aware, if you would check the
2010 Census, one statistic that jumped out to us at, at the KCA was there's a
33 percent vacancy rate in the Kihei area. The KCA respectfully asks the Council to
not approve this project for the fast track process exempting it from the normal
requirements. We ask you to please look at the overall impact for our community.
Our schools are at or over capacity already, this project will worsen that without any
contribution to helping the situation. Likewise the streets and roads are in the same
situation and the developer will not pay any impact fees to help alleviate while adding
more congestion.
The affordability of these units is at best questionable with comparable units in more
desirable locations are priced for considerably less than the projected selling price of
these units. This is a poorly designed project injecting these units into a single family
home neighborhood adding undesirable density to a few already crowded streets.
Residents at this project would have no access to the bus system, thus giving the
expectation, they will need to use car, they will need to use cars for all occupants to
do any activity, working, attending school, recreation, shopping. Could anyone offer
a less desirable project at this location for the present, present residents of this area.
Please look at the long term effect. So many of the present difficulties of South Maui
are there because of lack of foresight in allowing development. Do you expect this
development is built at this location it will be there for 50 years? Most people say
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yes. Most of us will not, I'm sure not going to be here in 50 years, but if this project is
built, it will be there in 50 years.
Look at the misguided decisions that were made over the past 50 years. Isn't it time
we said no more, so when the future residents look back at your decision made here
today, they will not wonder what were they thinking. Thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Moran.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Zandra Souza-Amaral. Ms. Souza-Amaral will be followed by James
Spears.

MS. ZANDRA SOUZA-AMARAL (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, my friends. My name is Zandra Souza-Amaral, a resident contiguous
to this newly proposed project. I would like to thank each and every one of you for
your sincere efforts in working with our neighborhood, both in committees and on
your site inspections.
Unfortunately some in our neighborhood, especially those who exerted so much
energy in trying to do what they felt was right has expressed that they feel their
efforts went unheard, felt laughed at, and feel that all their work was, was for naught.
For those in my neighborhood who says they give up because they feel that their
testimony and endless hours of walking the neighborhood to find out what their
neighbors thought and wanted, I would humbly say that your involvement was not a
waste.
It is my belief neighborhood, because of your willingness to give your time, the
Council was given an opportunity to hear your concerns and as a result of your
testimonies and willingness to sign your petitions, modifications in line with your
concerns has been attached to this project. It may not be exactly what we want, but
it will be a lot better because of your involvement.
Chair and Honorable Councilmembers, though some in the cattle industry has
chastised me for testifying in favor of housing in these lands, it is, it has been my
position for over 20 years, that the fallow land behind our subdivision would be best
utilized for homes because of its unproductivity for ag or raising cattle.
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It is my belief that we as citizens need to realize that there needs to be a balance
between ranching, agriculture and homes for these ranchers and agricultural children
as well as others. Believe me as a girl, who grew up on an animal farm in Paukukalo,
and who hold farming very dear to her heart, if there was, if this was productive
agricultural land, I would fight it at no end to keep them from rezoning.
However, with great humility Councilmembers I would like to reiterate the concerns of
our neighborhood which has been made clear to you through testimonies, to
petitions, personal visits to individual Councilmembers and these are as follows:
1.

Traffic impacts. Solution, need new roads, do not use the existing
roads. Create arterial roads with the help of the, the State, the County
as well as the landowners.

2.

Destiny [sic], number of units.

3.

Development which is consistent, in design with the existing
neighborhood, single family units only.

4.

Schools.

Mahalo, my friends. I know you will do what is right. Having homes is great, having
homes that is safe and comfortable is even greater. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Souza-Amaral.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: James Spears. Mr. Spears will be followed by Margherita Spears.

MR. JAMES SPEARS (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Chair and good morning, Council. This is a tough one. I'm in a really
hard place with this project. I'm a retired union painter from 1791.
The things about this project, everybody's heard what I had to say about it. The
things that I want to know is they didn't, the, the contractor did not know about the
high winds in our area.
And I'm afraid that he doesn't know on multi-family buildings there's a fire block
insulation that is installed so that the person on the first floor cooking dinner, if their
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stove catches on fire, it doesn't go to the rest of the, to the upper floor. Now I don't
know if they know, they didn't know about the winds, they, I don't know if they know
about this fire block insulation.
It also is a soundproofing agent also. And living in an apartment, you can hear
everything from the neighbor next door, the neighbor above you, below you. It's
really a tough spot to be in. It's unlike having a detached single family home.
So those are my concerns, you know the traffic is my concerns. I hope you can do
something about it like Ms. Amaral says, some North South Collecting Roads would
be the way to go, Ohukai Road could be another way to go. But for the impact on, on
Hale Kai Street and Kaiwahine, you know I travel that road, both those roads every
day and you know, Kaiwahine is in bad shape and it should be taken care of.
My street it's, it needs a little help too, but I'm going to, you know, like I say I'm a
retired union worker and I think that it's a good idea there's, it's proposed to be done
by union workers. All my brothers are out of work in every trade. I really feel that this
is the best way to go because I do feel that this project is going to pass and if it does,
it should be done the right way and for the right reasons.
I myself live in an affordable house and I know how grateful and how lucky I am. Um,
and the way I see it here is anything that goes wrong with this project is going to fall
on the taxpayers and that's all of us. So, we have to put people back to work, but do
it with the right project at the right time and at the right place. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Spears.
MR. SPEARS: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Margherita Spears, followed by Bill Kamai.

MS. MARGHERITA SPEARS (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning. My name is Margherita Spears and I had a, I had a story to tell but
I've told most of you already. I am a homeowner from an affordable house and I am
grateful and I hope that everyone who wants a home could have it. But I would like
you to be concerned with the roads being rated "F" right now, how will you fix that?
That's a dangerous situation.
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Not only that, the water, there's not enough water there. Once you start and it's
happened with the County before when you have come to fix our waterlines because
we were affordable, you had to cut corners and use smaller fittings. So when the
water is shut off, when they have to fix the lines, it blew my solar system, it cost me a
little over $5,000 because we weren't home and we were unaware that the County
was going to be shutting off the water. It's not just me, half of my neighbors have the
same problem.
When this goes through, and I feel it will, you have tunnel vision. You have to look at
long term. We just had a tsunami, five hours before it hit, there was devastation on
South Kihei Road, it was gridlocked, gridlocked. How are you going to get us safe?
How will we be safe? There's so many questions. I feel sorry, my stomach is so
upset, I'm so ill. People need to work. I've been unemployed for five years in my
field. But I feel that we should look at long term, put, if you believe in this, put it in the
right place at the right time.
Right now in Kihei, on my block alone, there is six houses for over a year that they've
tried to sell. They're going into foreclosure, they can't sell. Our houses were rated,
as far as value quite high, they are less than half the value right now. We have an
abundance of homes. I, I feel bad, I want everyone to be happy, healthy and have a
home, but at what expense? At whose expense? The taxpayers will always be
paying.
The developer wants to have waivers or, or special treatment and for what, just for a
120 units. Not even enough to grow your family should you have children and they
are blessed with more children. How would you help? How would you add on?
Thank you for listening.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the
testimony rephrased?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Margherita for being here.
I feel you, you know, your words are very heartfelt and I appreciate an actual person
from the residents being here sharing the concerns. A lot of testimony this morning,
of course were for jobs, as you mentioned you're unemployed yourself and you know,
I get that.
I just, it's refreshing to hear an actual person in the area. I, we have countless,
countless pages of testimony from your neighborhood also but they could not be here
in person to attend and share their heartfelt thoughts. And, I, I just want to comment
and, and reiterate that. So thank you and hopefully we can all take that to heart--
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MS. SPEARS: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the concerns that you have as an actual resident there.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Ms. Spears.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Bill Kamai. In addition to Committee Report No. 11-16, Mr. Kamai will
offer testimony on 11-, Committee Report No. 11-21. He will be followed by Rod
Gonsalves.
MR. BILL KAMAI (testifying on Committee Report Nos. 11-16 and 11-21):
Aloha and good morning, Chairman Mateo and Councilmembers. My name is Bill
Kamai, I am a service representative of the Hawaii Carpenter's Union.
The first agenda item is Committee Report No. 11-16 from the Land Use Committee.
I would like to ask for your support of the adoption of a resolution to approve with
modifications the proposed Kaiwahine Housing Project. It is a hundred percent
affordable housing project, the only project that we know of that is hundred percent
affordable. It is the only housing project that targets families in the 70 to 80 percent
median income brackets, while the median income has risen over the past several
years in Maui County. I know of no affordable housing project that targets these
income brackets.
The project that borders, the project borders one of the widest streets in any
subdivision in Maui County, Kaiwahine on one end, the other end of the project exits
through what was once a Maui County affordable housing project as well.
Sometimes people forget that they too had to qualify to be on an affordable housing
project list. That they too was once waiting to move into an affordable housing
project. Sometimes they need to be reminded that, to count their blessings and to
hope that other people qualify as well.
The developer is willing to drill an onsite well for irrigation needs, not just for the
affordable housing project but for the nearby Halepiilani Park as well. The park has
been vandalized in the past, the, the playground equipment was set, set fire, set on
fire. So there was acts of vandalism and the developer has committed to planting
trees and provide irrigation to this much needed upgrade to that park.
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The job, the jobs it would create is obvious, not just for us in the construction industry
but for many of the suppliers and vendors in Maui County. This would be an
anecdote for us in the industry to help put our members back to work and again the
trickledown economics of approving a project like this would, would, benefit
everybody from the cable companies to Maui Electric, to the concrete suppliers. So I
humbly ask for your support for this 201 H project.
The next agenda item Mr. Chair is Committee Report 11-21. It's from the Water
Resources Committee, it is the additional exemptions to the County's water
availability policy. The exemptions stated would help move projects like Kaiwahine
along. It's an end fill project, it's 100 percent affordable. It's near existing sewer,
water, and utilities and its consistent with the Maui Island Plan. So I ask for your
support of this bill as well. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Ms. Cochran, question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Good morning, Mr. Kamai.
MR. KAMAI: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, to address 11-16, your testimony, I know, you know
Carpenters Union, you looking for jobs. Just curious, how many similar projects have
you folks supported that have come to fruition.
MR. KAMAI: None so far.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: None.
MR. KAMAI: Zero.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thus far. And, you know, if, if I may Chair, to, to go back,
a Mr. Shimabukuro from Painters mentioned that no jobs are ever guaranteed. But
Mr. Kamai, last hearing you mentioned that you folks have a contract of some sort
with this developer on this project already?
MR. KAMAI: I did not mention that and we have none. None exists till this date?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So there's no promise or, you know, contracts or, with you
folks at all.
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MR. KAMAI: No contract exists.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and, I guess that's all. Thank you, Mr. Kamai.
MR. KAMAI: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Kamai, is it your testimony that you do not have any
contact with the, the developer or any promises from the developer.
MR. KAMAI: Yeah, the promise was made with a, a handshake. He gave us his word and
that's I guess our contract by handshake.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Concluded, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Kamai.
MR. KAMAI: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Rod Gonsalves. Mr. Gonsalves will be followed by Terri Erwin.
MR. ROD GONSALVES (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):

Good morning.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. GONSALVES: My name is Rod Gonsalves. I live on Kaiwahine and I just want to say
that living on Kaiwahine there's families, little children, elderly people walk up and
down with their grandchildren and their children and it's bad enough at the present
time we have all these speeders going up and down the street. I mean cars, and
trucks, motorcycles, mopeds, everything.
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And then if you're going to build up at the top of Kaiwahine and we do need the
laborers all to work, if they're from Maui, and not bringing them in from someplace
else.
But if they use Kaiwahine and all the trucks are going up and down, day and night,
these people that walk their cars [sic] and go jogging and everything, they have to
use the street because we do not have adequate sidewalks. We have, if you have a
sidewalk on the right hand, or left hand side, you don't have it on the left hand side.
And, so they're, they're all on the street all the time doing their jogging, their walking,
walking with their children, childrens on their little three wheel bicycles.
And if you get all these trucks going up and down and the, the contractor says they
will not do any repair that's damaged by these large construction trucks going up and
down, hauling in and out. And if they, they do damage to our street and the, the, the
contractor does not repair it, who's going to repair it? We have to repair it as, as, as
people. I mean our union people need work, yes, but I mean, reroute it, do, put it on
some other street that doesn't have as many children and kids and everything that
could be hurt.
And I'm just asking just because they're saying that it's low cost housing, geez and,
and it's a $2,000 a month to rent one of those places if you buy it. That's right here
on this paper. And all these people and we got them all through our neighborhood
up there that some of the houses have been there two years, two and a half years, a
year just sitting there vacant. And no water, no nothing, it's just going bad, the
houses are dilapidating. And that's terrible.
And for $2,000 a month, I mean how many people out there lost their job, I've been
out of work a year and a half. And, could you, could you go buy a house and then
you're out of work and you can't make a payment and . . . brand new houses up
there, start sitting vacant and then you get people go in and vandalizing them. None
of us, I mean people need to work to put the houses up there and I don't blame them.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. GONSALVES: Thank you. But, use some other street or build another road
someplace else, but don't use Kaiwahine. I mean, you know, people do live on it and
support their families there. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Ms. Cochran, question?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I have a question for-MR. GONSALVES: Rod.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Gonsalves, yeah, Rod. Aloha. I'm curious, when
were you made aware of the project? When did you know that-MR. GONSALVES: Well, oh, I'm sorry, it was in the paper some months back and then I
haven't heard a thing about it until two, three days ago when this was in my mailbox.
And my other neighbors and we were talking and they say we don't want all this
heavy equipment going up and down, up and down. And all, then all the workers,
where are they going to go, they have to go up and down, up and down.
And, you got little kids playing with their ball in the front yard and, and you know little
kids and I've seen it, and I had to slam on my brakes. The ball runs in the middle of
the road, they just run after the ball. I mean what are, what are you going, wait till
one of them get hit and get killed? And just think of the poor driver of the rig that hits
um.
It's bad enough they hit our, our animals and kill urn, that get out of the yard once in
while, but I mean, don't, I mean.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, sir. One follow-up, Chair. Thank you. Did
you receive a letter in the mail?
MR. GONSALVES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cause the, I believe the developer mentioned they had
sent out to every single resident.
MR. GONSALVES: No, I just got this, this thing here, if you want to.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right, thank you, I was just curious. Thank you.
MR. GONSALVES: You, you want this thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no.
MR. GONSALVES: I mean it tells, you know, and that's all I, that's all I got, and all my
neighbors, the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair. I would, I'd like to request that if I may. If you
leave that then we could have copies of it, I'd appreciate that.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Gonsalves.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Terri Erwin.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I had a question for Mr. Gonsalves.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Gonsalves. Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry, Mr. Gonsalves.
MR. GONSALVES: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You were saying something about a $2,000 a month
mortgage payment. Where did you calculate that?
MR. GONSALVES: It's on that paper I just gave them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I'm a little confused because-MR. GONSALVES: It's, you know, they've got the, the number of houses that's being built,
roughly 240 cars a day, that's not counting maybe the kids going to school.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, I just asked about the, the, the loan payment.
MR. GONSALVES: No, that's on that top of the, the paper, or the back side of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so you didn't do a calculation then yourself.
MR. GONSALVES: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay, cause I, I was just wondering because I did a
calculation at, at five percent for $225,000 with no down payment, the payment is
$1,200 a month.
MR. GONSALVES: No, I'm, I'm just, I was just reading what.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, all right, I just want to make sure. Thank you.
MR. GONSALVES: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Thank you, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Terri Erwin. Ms. Erwin will be followed by Napua Amina.
MS. TERRI ERWIN (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Terri Erwin and I am the
lead organizer for FACE MAUI. I'm also a resident of North Kihei and I'm here to
testify in favor of the Kaiwahine Project on behalf of our organization and our
Housing and Land Use Task Force.
For, for some of you who are, are new, FACE MAUI, is FACE stands for "Faith Action
for Community Equity". Our organization is a coalition of congregations, nonprofits,
and one labor union and we represent residents from all across the island. Our
churches are locate, our churches and organizations are located in Central Maui, in
West Maui, and in Kihei and Upcountry as well.
So when we consider a project or an issue, we look at it from the perspective of
island wide and in terms of the long term health of Maui County and our community
and all the residents. So we're here to testify on, in favor of the Kaiwahine Project.
Last June, we came and testified in behalf of the Affordable Housing Fund and we
presented a policy statement that I'll, I'm happy to provide new Members with copies
that expressed our support for workforce housing. We believe that workforce
housing for working families is crucial to holding the middle class in Maui and the
long term health of the County.
The affordable housing shortage still exists and it's frankly the stability of our
neighborhoods is being made worse, not better by the foreclosure crisis. We are
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hemorrhaging working families out of neighborhoods from homes that they have
afforded, have paid into, and it's not a solution to the affordable housing crisis to
imagine that these houses are somehow going to be purchased by people as
affordable homes now.
The expedited review process is something that we're certainly in favor of because in
development, time is money and that refers not only to the developer and the profit
that he is likely to make, but that money that we think about is really the money that
comes in wages to the workers, the local union workers who are going to be building
the project. So the expedited process means that this thing moves forward quickly
and that workers are put to work sooner rather than later, which we think is really
important.
In our meetings with the developer we, our understanding is that seventy, seventy
local union workers will be put to work for nine months within a year and a half or two
years. We are in, may I have one minute, sir.
CHAIR MATEO: To conclude.
MS. ERWIN: Thank you. We are very much in favor because the project, project is
100 percent affordable, it's not 51 percent affordable and the rest market rate, this is
100 percent affordable, that's important.
It's adjacent to existing neighborhoods and infrastructure and it's within the urban
growth boundaries. We understand that the neighbors who, frankly all seem to be
very good and decent people who have really worked to participate in the process
have made some requests and that there have been some modifications to the
project on their behalf, and on behalf of some Councilmembers and we're happy for
that. And if there are other specific issues, traffic calming, parking, that need to be
addressed we encourage that that happens, but that this project move forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you very much.
MS. ERWIN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Napua Amina. Ms. Amina will be followed by Bart Goddard.
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MS. NAPUA AMINA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning. My name is Napua Amina. I'm a current resident of Kihei. I'm a
member of St. Theresa Church. For two years, I lived in this neighborhood for two,
two years.
I'm also a Chairperson of FACE MAUI Job Task Force.
I'm here to testify on, in favor of the proposed Kaiwahine Project, Affordable Housing
Project in Kihei.
I'm a single mom with three children. My son lives with me, and my two children are
on the mainland. As adults, homes here are too expensive.
I've been here trying to buy a home. As a restaurant manager and employee, I am
close but not close enough. We need affordable homes on Maui. Kihei is a
reasonable place to build. Where else, Wailea?
We are near jobs, resorts of Wailea, and public transportation, bus stops just down
the road.
Lots of good working families live here in the area proposed and I would like to see
more of us have the opportunity to live and can afford this homes. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need for clarification? Thank you,
Ms. Amina.
MS. AMINA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Bart Goddard. Bart Goddard. Tasha Kama. Ms. Kama will be followed
by John Guard.

MS. TASHA KAMA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
Good morning, Council Chair Mateo and Members of the County Council. It's so
wonderful to see all of you once again. My name is Tasha Kama, I am the Pastor of
the Christian Ministry Church here in Wailuku. I also am a member of FACE MAUI. I
chaired the Clergy Caucus since its inception, but now I'm just a member of that
Clergy Caucus and let all the other Catholics do the hard work.
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I am here today in support of CR 11-16 and I'll tell you why. For over thirty years, I've
lived in this community and I have been a advocate for affordable housing. I mean, I
was with the Maui Affordable Housing Task Force way back in the early eighties. I
got onboard with Stan Franco with housing for the local person and the workforce
housing ordinance was birthed in my church, if you remember when we first met way
back then.
Since that time, I have not seen an affordable housing project come across my eyes
as wonderful as what I see right now. I realize that there are many imperfections in
this, in this project, but I also believe that we all know that if we talk story, and we're
able to work through certain issues with the developers, that we can come out with
something great. We have something workable right now.
I'm real passionate about this because members of my congregation always tell me
they'll never be able to buy a home here in Hawaii unless it's on Hawaiian
Homelands. Most of my congregation are not Native Hawaiians that can qualify for
that, so I have to look and help them find someplace elsewhere.
This is a wonderful project that every member of my congregation, if they applied,
they probably could qualify for. The other issues of traffic and the other issues of
water and all those things, I believe in my heart that if you put conditions on this
project that it would probably be able to go forth in the way that everyone can be
happy with.
The 201H project was a fast track program so that what I heard within 18 months that
this project can get off the ground and get completed. People need housing now.
There may be affordable housing out there, but it may not be within the 80 to
100 percent, the group that I advocate for passionately.
So, as Native Hawaiian, I'm still waiting, believe me, I'm still waiting for my Hawaiian
Homelands Upcountry. I've been waiting for 22 years, I know what it's like to wait, I
don't think everybody else should be able to do that too. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, need for clarification? Thank you very much,
Ms. Kama.
MS. KAMA: Thank you, aloha.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: John Guard. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Guard's request to offer testimony is the
last request we've received.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.

MR. JOHN GUARD (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
All right, made it at the end of the bell. Good morning, Honorable Chairperson and
Councilmembers. I kind of came here just as an individual with a few questions on
the Kaiwahine Project. I think it, I think it's a good project, it gets some people
working.
My only concern was on the allocation of so many workforce housing credits for a
project that was being considered 100 percent affordable. Why would they get
120 credits that go to another project. If this project hadn't gone the 201H route, it
would have already needed to build twenty affordable units. And now, with the 201 H
process, they would have had to give you 61 affordable units and 59 at market rate, I,
I believe. I may be wrong on some of this so you stop me at any time. So to get
120 credits, just seemed above and beyond, I don't want to use the term double
dipping, but that's kind of what I had heard in other conversations with people.
So, I, and again, I, I haven't followed all the meetings on this property and if that's just
something that has to be done. The only two items that I looked at from the County
Code were 2.96.050 saying that one residential workforce housing credit shall be
given for every single family dwelling unit, two family unit, multi-family dwelling unit, in
excess of the residential workforce housing requirement. So I kind of applied that to
the 201 H, so there should only be 59 credits maximum.
And then 2.96.030.B.6 a development going through the 201H is exempt, so that's
where I was like, well maybe they get the 120 credits, but I guess it just shouldn't be
considered 100 percent affordable if it's only going to go to become the workforce
housing requirement of a much larger project.
So, I guess, the best case scenario for me is to keep those credits, let the project go
forward, but have those credits go into a trust, say Na Hale 0 Maui or Lokahi Pacific
and people could bid for those credits in lieu of building units. And then you might
create quite a bit of value for those associations or non-profits to then have some
assets to, to give out as part of the Lokahi Pacific loan program or Na Hale 0 Maui in
purchasing additional units.
To me that would become a 100 percent affordable project, but as its seen here, it, it
doesn't appear to be that way if, if someone's going to get 120 credits that are sold
thirty percent of the premium requested, which seemed like a pretty good deal in this
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market to make that kind of, I don't, I think any contractor would take that money, a
thirty percent over the cost. Any questions, at this time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members.
MR. GUARD: Okay, thank you for your time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Guard.
Members, as the Clerk had referenced a little bit ago, Mr. Guard was the last
individual who had signed up to provide testimony to the Council this morning. The
Chair will offer the opportunity to anyone in the gallery who had not testified already,
if you want to provide comments to the Council, please advance to the podium at this
time.
When you complete your testimony, please go out to the lobby area and fill out the
testifiers form, please. Thank you, state your name.

MR. ANTHONY MEHRTENS (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-16):
My name is Anthony Mehrtens and I live right up in the subdivision up there off of
Kaiwahine and I'm also in construction and have also been unemployed for about a
year, getting a few months' work here and there.
But, the, the proposed to put this up there, one of my main concerns and has been
voiced a lot here today is with the traffic and the access to there. The streets up
there, someone mentioned that there was the widest street, that's just simply not
true. It might be wider than the other narrow streets, but it's still a narrow street
which runs up Ohukai.
People park on both sides of the streets so that Firemen, Policemen, especially the,
the utility trucks which were working on my corner yesterday, you couldn't drive
through there unless you waited until they moved machinery, and that was one
normal car. And that's just what's currently, what's there.
The streets are in very much disrepair. Every day I walk my dog with my wife and we
see the children playing out there too. And there's a lot of traffic. With the last
tsunami we had, four hours before the tsunami was due to hit us, on my corner, I live
up in the corner of Lauloa and Hoalike, there were fifteen, sixteen cars stacked there,
on the corner where this proposed place. The place was packed with vehicles of
people trying to stay there. You couldn't get in and out of our neighborhood then, you
had to be very patient, had to ask somebody to move over and this is at, you know,
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1:00 in the morning when everybody is trying to get gas. Now you want to add
another 120 places up there, two stalls each, there's just not the room. Something
needs to be done, additional access needs to be made to that area.
I'm all for affordable housing and development, people need homes, people need a
good place to grow up. Our neighborhood is a great place to grow up, it's a, it's a
good neighborhood, but something needs to be done with the infrastructure first. We
need to make sure that when the people that do get these homes and get up there,
that they're going to be safe and that they have access to and from our neighborhood
safely. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there need to have any part of testimony
rephrased?
Ms. Cochran, question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Anthony. I was just
curious, same question to the other resident, when did you hear about this?
MR. MEHRTENS: This morning I got that same green flier, I noticed was in my mailbox. I
picked my mail up last night at about 5:00 when I got home and this morning my wife
came to me says, hey look what's in the mailbox, I thought you got the mail last night
and I said I did. Other than that, I have received no ordinance, so that's why I was a
little late too, I got it at about 8:00 this morning and.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, thank you very much. Members, this was the last testifier for
the day. We're going to, we've been here for a little over an hour and a half, if there
is a request for a short recess, the Chair will so entertain it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recess, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, let's take a ten minute recess and we'll be returning at 10:50.
We're standing in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:42 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:58 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
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Members, prior to the break the Chair did not close public testimony, with no
objections at this time the Chair would like to close public testimony. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered. Further, Members, in the folders on your desk, we
have a whole lot of public testimony that was submitted to, to the Council. With no
objections, we will receive them into the record. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM VARIOUS INDIVIDUALS WERE MADE A
PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meetings of February 4, 2011
and February 18, 2011 were presented at this time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
COUNCIL MEETINGS OF FEBRUARY 4, 2011 AND
FEBRUARY 18, 2011.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Victorino to approve the
minutes of the regular meetings of both February 4, and February 18, 2011. Any
discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with Committee Reports.
The following Committee Reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-13 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution No. 11-21 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN
APPLICATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER
THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM", be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-64, from the Community Development
Block Grant Program Manager, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS SET FORTH
IN COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-13.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-13.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details your Committee's review and recommended approval of a revised
resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute and file an application with the United
States Department of Housing and Urban Development for grant funds under the
Community Development Block Grant Program for the 2011 Program Year, Fiscal
Year 2012.
Adoption of the resolution enables the County to be eligible for $1,927,876 of Federal
grant moneys provided to assist local governments in meeting their community
development needs primarily benefiting, benefiting low and moderate income
persons and families.
Your Committee met with representatives of the Administration, gained knowledge of
the application pros, process, selections, and details of the various intended projects
and alternates to be funded by the grant Your Committee through this report
recommends passage of the revised proposed resolution and the filing of the
communication. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-13,
signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-21.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-14 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No.
9
(2011), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI COUNTY CODE, REFLECTING
AMENDMENTS TO REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, PERTAINING TO THE AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-62, from Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS SET FORTH
IN COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-14.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama to adopt the
recommendations of Committee Report No. 11-14.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details the Committee's review and recommendation of a proposed bill to
revise Chapter 3.35 of the Maui County Code, relating to the Affordable Housing
Fund, to extend the life of the Fund through the year 2015, expand the scope of the
Fund to include residents with the "gap" group income, the "gap" income group, and
clarify that any unencumbered balance in the Fund shall at the end of any fiscal year
not lapse, but remain in the Fund to accumulate from year to year.
The revisions, housekeeping in nature will bring the Code into conformity with the
certified Charter amendment relating to the Fund resulting from this past November's
election. The report states Committee's recommendation for bill's passage and the
filing of County Communication 11-62.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to adopt the recommendations of Committee Report No. 11-14,
signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record BILL NO. 9 (2011).
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-15
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution No.
11-22 , entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A
LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO BOYS & GIRLS CLUBS OF
MAUI, INC. FOR THE WEST MAUI BOYS AND GIRLS CLUB OF MAUI", be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-51, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN THE
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-15.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. White and second by Mr. Couch to adopt the
recommendations of Committee Report No. 11-15.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Economic Development, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee, met on
March 3, 2011 and recommended that the Council adopt a resolution to authorize a
35-year lease to the Boys & Girls Club of Maui, at a nominal rent of $1 per year for
property located in the vicinity of the Lahaina Recreation Center, Lahaina, Maui.
The lease will allow for the operation of the West Maui Boys & Girls Club on that
property. The County's Grants Review Committee recommended that this lease be
granted and the Parks and, or the Department of Parks and Recreation is in support
of the proposed resolution.
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Your Committee recommends the adoption of the resolution before the Council today
as well as the filing of the communication. I respectfully ask for everyone's support.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate Councilmember White's
urging all Members to support this bill, unfortunately I am a Board member of the
Boys & Girls Club of Maui so I must recuse myself, but I do urge support. I can do
that.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr., Mr. Couch, so noted. Members, further
discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-15, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE, VICE-CHAIR
PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
RECUSED: COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with eight "ayes", and one "recusal". Thank you very
much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-22.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-16

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution No. 11-23 , entitled "APPROVING WITH MODIFICATION
THE KAIWAHINE VILLAGE PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES", be ADOPTED;
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2.

, entitled "APPROVING THE KAIWAHINE
That Resolution No.
VILLAGE PURSUANT TO SECTION 201 H-38, HAWAII REVISED
STATUTES", be FILED; and

3.

entitled "DISAPPROVING THE KAIWAHINE
That Resolution No.
VILLAGE PURSUANT TO SECTION 201 H-38, HAWAII REVISED
STATUTES", be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-16.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Carroll and second by Mr. White to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-16.
Mr. Carroll.
Excuse me, the Chair will address, Mr. Pontanilla first. Members, if you look on your
desk we are in receipt of a proposed amendment by Mr. Pontanilla dated March 18,
2011. If you look at the proposal itself it's quite lengthy, if there is a need for a short
recess to review the proposal, the Chair will so allow that recess.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama, prior to recess.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Prior to recess, Chairman, I would ask for Director Ridao to
make herself available to the Council when we take this matter up after recess,
Chairman, please.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, we'll stand in recess for five minutes.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:09 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:17 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
Members, prior to the break, we had referenced the proposed amendments being
submitted by Member Pontanilla. We have a list of proposed amendments to
consider and the Chair will ask Mr. Pontanilla if he will be able to call them up one at
a time so we can address it all together, we can address it individually instead of all
at once.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO REVISE THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ENTITLED "APPROVING WITH
MODIFICATION THE KAIWAHINE VILLAGE PURSUANT TO
SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES" TO ADD
MODIFICATIONS TO EXHIBIT "1" AND I'LL GO ONE AT A
TIME.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla, why don't you go ahead and call up your first modification.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
FIRST MODIFICATION, IS, IS TO MOVE TO ADD A
MODIFICATION THAT READS, "ONCE PLACED ON THE
MARKET, THE UNITS SHALL BE OFFERED FOR SALE TO
HOUSEHOLDS WHOSE INCOME FALL BETWEEN
60 PERCENT AND 80 PERCENT OF THE AREA MEDIAN
INCOME AS ESTABLISHED BY THE UNITED STATES
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT,
OR AS ADJUSTED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING
AND HUMAN CONCERNS FOR HANA, LANAI, AND
MOLOKAI, FOR A MINIMUM OF THREE YEARS. AFTER THE
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THREE-YEAR AFFORDABILITY PERIOD, THE UNITS MAY
BE SOLD AT MARKET RATES".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on the floor to amend made by
Mr. Pontanilla. The amendments are in front of us, is there a need to have the Chair
reread the first amendment? Thank you, the Chair will not read the amendment.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This proposed modification will ensure that the
units are offered for sale to qualified low income households for at least three years.
You know, we talk about 100 percent affordability, this will keep this development in
100 percent affordabil, affordability for at least three years. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the item?
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This proposed resolution was
discussed in Committee when we had our Committee meeting and it was found
wanting and it did not end up in the report. Now I really have a problem as Chair of
the Committee because this Council meeting is not meant to be an extension of the
committee meeting. Usually when we have amendments, it would be something like
later Mr. Hokama has an amendment to make something simpler, or clarify our
language. But not the intent of the report.
I remember Mr. Kawano used to go crazy when somebody tried to do this because it
is not the place for it. The Committee has made its recommendation, it passed, and
this is not something that we can say "oh, this is new, we didn't know about it then."
This was brought up, it was discussed. We had talked about this, and it did not pass.
I would hope that this, at this time this proposal to modify the, the report will not pass.
It did not pass in committee when we had all the staff and we did have the time. And
it was made available, all of the staff people to discuss this with the applicant, the
department, and it didn't pass. Now we don't really have the opportunity to bring
everybody back over here and it's really not fair because if this did pass, let's say it
passes today, but we don't have everybody here. You could very well be passing
something that would not just be bad, but could kill this project. We don't know.
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It's inappropriate, I will obviously not be supporting the motion. I would hope the rest
of the Councilmembers would do the same. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I like, Member Carroll, have concerns about this. The, my understanding is that for
most affordable housing projects, and of course as was stated in the testimony we
haven't had any that have come to fruition. The sale period for affordable sales is
90 days.
I think in our committee discussions it was, it was noted that the developer's offer to
keep these pricing, the pricing in the affordable range for up to a year is a significant
expansion of the affordability, availability. So, I won't be able to support this, this
motion but I, I think it would be appropriate if its, if the Chair would feel it's
appropriate I think it may be good for, for Ms. Ridao to join us as suggested by
Member Hokama.
And if it's appropriate, and I kind of, I agree with the, with the Chair of the, of the
committee, Land Use Committee, that it's difficult to go and rehash all of this. But I
realize that there's something, there are some concerns, but is it possible for us to
ask the developer or their representative to at least have an opportunity to say
whether this is something they can live with or not because as we go down this road,
you know, we're, we're creating a package that hopefully will end up providing some
affordable housing for our people. We haven't done that in many years. And the
package that we create here is one that the developer will look at eighteen months
from now when he gets his permits and gets his bids in and says I can live with it or I
can't.
So for us to craft a package right now and expect that package to be, expect it to be
seen in the same conditions as we are in economically today, two or three years from
now, I think is, is not good. And for me the focus has to be on providing affordable
housing for our people and if somebody is willing to risk their finances in order to do
that for our people, then I think we need to be supportive and we need to move this
project forward. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. And Mr. White, Ms. Ridao is in the gallery as, and
prior to our recess, Mr. Hokama had asked that she be able to join us. Members,
with no objections, the Chair will call Ms. Ridao to join us. Any objections?
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. And Mr. White, perhaps your first question can be, you can
address Ms. Ridao regarding your first question regarding the developer's ability to
proceed with additional amendments like we're looking at.
Ms. Ridao. Good morning.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS JOANN RIDAO: Good morning,
Chair and good morning, Councilmembers. I am not feeling like I can speak for the
developer. I have asked the developer to get a copy so that they could look at the
proposed amendments and if the Chair will allow, I would prefer that the developer
speaks for himself.
CHAIR MATEO: Sure.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any objections if we bring the developer down in, in
a few minutes.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, and, I think that might be proper if we need
them.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And if we don't then I prefer not to.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But for the Director, please, since she was gracious to join
us this morning.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I think the Council would like some comment, please,
Director Ridao. Why of the thousand of affordable housing units that is due, owed
the County of Maui, this specific project was asked to perform in this manner and at
this time.
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Why not the component for Wailuku Project District Piihana? Wasn't that developer
being asked to perform and fulfill the hundreds of affordable housing units that is part
of the conditions of zoning.
Why aren't we asking all the other projects that got approval by Council that has
affordable housing components? Why aren't they performing or why aren't they
being asked to do what this project is being, or this developer is being asked to, to
do?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thanks for that question,
Councilmember Hokama. As the example that, that you use, Piihana is a very
complicated development and they have many requirements that they have to fulfill
before they can even start Piihana.
I cannot address all of the other requirements; however, you are aware that we had
a, somewhat of a, I shouldn't use the word, disagreement, but when Maui Lani came
in to do their affordables, they eventually pulled out because they felt that they
couldn't with the Council conditions placed on those affordables, perform.
So we have a lot of challenges that we have to deal with with the developers that still
owe units.
The reason why I agreed to bring this project forward is that they were providing, they
were proposing to provide 100 percent affordable units. The other reason being that
Kihei is a, what I consider, an employment center. So having affordable housing in
an employment center or, or you should have affordable housing in an employment
center, those are some of the reasons that I use to kind of justify my reasoning for
bringing this project forward.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I, may I follow-up Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. You've heard a proposal by Mr. Pontanilla,
which would expand the, the, his concern is to expand it to a minimum of three years
regarding affordability. I heard the comment from our Committee Chair, Mr. Carroll,
so if we chose not to revise or modify this application this morning, my understanding
is that what we would be passing is a so called 100 percent affordable, 100 that
would be only valid for one year and after that one year period, it can be placed on
the market.
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But yet, you still asking for all of the waivers, and reduced requirements that a market
project would be required. So, for me, telling me a 100 percent affordable, but one
year later being able to do all market and not perform according to the code
regarding market subdivision standards and development, I would say Chairman, you
can't pull that over my eyes because eventually the General Fund and the rest of the
taxpayers is going to be asked to make the improvements to pay, to bring up that
sub, subdivision if it goes forth back to normal standards, eventually.
I'm tired of paying for everybody else's things. I need things on Lanai. So why would
we not then say, if you want 100 percent affordable housing project, Chairman,
regardless of how long it takes, you want these exemptions, you want these credits, it
stays affordable for the whole term until you sell it out. Cause if we don't make
changes, then it's very easy to, for me to vote no this morning, Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch, followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I share Councilmember Hokama's frustration and Councilmember Carroll's
frustration.
Regarding Councilmember Carroll, 201H process and the State Sunshine Laws
make this an extremely difficult time for us to try and make a decision. We don't get
enough time to discuss this because of Sunshine Laws and 201 H. So, while I share
Councilmember Carroll's frustration I, I, I know we need to get this to a point where it
is palatable to as many people as we can.
As far as Mr. Hokama's comments, I agree one year is not enough. I don't recall
bringing this up in the discussion, we did bring up the one year and then that motion
was withdrawn by me because it was already in the application. I still think that we
need something more than one year and I, I can support a three year period. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino, followed by, followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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A couple of questions for the Director. I remember getting a memo or, and I'm not
sure if it was from you that this project would still have to be, pay into the school
impact fees and that it would go to the central area, not like we had worded it into the
Kihei District. Was that from you?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Councilmember Victorino that was
from the Department of Education.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Department of Education, through you.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, okay, I, I just trying to get, so, first of all one
of the things that we were most, or some of the people were complaining about
schools, this project now still has to pay by law the impact fees, but it going to the
Central District, which is Kihei is part of the Central District. But they would have to
pay the impact fees like anybody else.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: That was my understanding of the
communication from the Department of Education.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanted that clarification to be made because I, I
think one public testifier brought that up.
Secondly and, more importantly, I was given something about, and I'll let Mr. Couch
go more, more details, but, about traffic and putting in speed tables on that
Kaiwahine so that we could slow down traffic.
But, the question I have for you is, this project again is the first time we've had 100
percent affordable is being presented to us, not with 50, 60, whatever percentage,
right. And besides the comp, the concerns of traffic which has been the biggest one,
and beyond that water, and a couple smaller issues, but really traffic, right.
You feel, by having this project in this area, cause you are, I was told by someone
that you kind of encouraged the developer to look at this. You felt because of an
employment center, you felt this was a good project in a good place at a right time. Is
that correct?
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DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes, I feel that this project is an
infill project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: And Kaiwahine is a collector road-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: --so it has, it provides, that road is
probably going to provide for other development as well and because of the
employment center, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so you understand the concern of the people that
live there about the children playing and, and, you know, running onto the road and
all that, you know, you can share with that, that concern, right.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Ridao for being here.
I just want to um, comment, you know, on Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Hokama. But, you
know, in regards to Mr. Carroll's concerns, you know, with all due respect,
Mr. Carroll, I believe through the discussion I think Mr. Couch touched on it that this
process really expedites things. And we didn't, a lot of questions went unanswered,
you know, there was still questions and concerns that weren't addressed and
throughout the days they've been slowly being addressed.
And, and for me, you know, I can support what Mr. Pontanilla was trying to do and I,
and I extremely support what Mr. Hokama is trying to say also. You know, it's
extending the affordability for perhaps hopefully more people to find the time and
resources to get into one of these homes, which is great.
I'd like to see it, you know, 100 percent till it's completely sells out but if this is an
amendment I hope we all can live with I, I'm good with it and I just want to, you know,
share my thoughts on that. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair.
Just a couple of things. During the break, I just wanted to share with the Members I
was approached by one of the folks who lives in this area and who are, of course
very interested in our decision today because it affects them personally. They were
expressing their concern that we were going to now make a whole bunch of
amendments which they had no ability to make input on.
And I did explain that, you know, that's the process and we're into the deliberative
phase and because of the time, time limits that we have imposed on us, that if we are
going to do something, we have to do it today. So I just wanted them to understand
that if they felt that, you know, this wasn't fair to them cause they wanted the
opportunity to weigh in on the amendments.
The thing that I'm confused about is I thought during our committee deliberations I
heard something about the developer offering a two year affordability, not one year.
Is that correct?
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Ridao.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Councilmember Baisa.
I, I cannot speak for the developer but I have heard that also and the developer can
confirm that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it's important because-DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --it isn't a short window. I think they offered two years and so
we would be changing two to three, that would be the change before us, and I'd like
that verified, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, I, I listen to all of the
concerns in regards to what we discussing this morning and one of the biggest issues
that I have is when we do 201H along with the workforce affordable housing
ordinance. Then, you know, when you look at it, one side 201H says you get all the
exemptions, 51 percent of your units shall be in affordability in ten years, ten years.
And on the other side, we have a developer utilizing the workforce housing ordinance
requesting for credits and utilizing up to 90 days before everything goes into market
sales.
So here you have one fast track telling you ten years, over here is 90 days, so why
are we looking actually only at the workforce housing policy. How does the 201H
play into this thing. All of the exemptions is given to the developer. And on the other
side, 120 credits, you know, you know, we, we got to be true to ourselves and true to
the community that we serve.
So, Chairman, that's my amendment three years.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we had a request from Ms. Baisa, to bring the
developer's representative down so we could get clarification on the specific item. If
there are any, no objections, the Chair will ask Mr. Hart to, who represents the
developer to advance to the podium and provide us with a response. Are there any
objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Recognize yourself, please.
MR. CHRIS HART: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Chairman Mateo and Members of the Council.
My name is Chris Hart, and I'm representing John Sindoni and Royal Main
Properties.
I, and on the issue of essentially establishing the availability of the affordable housing
units between 60 and 80 percent of the median for a period of three years, I, I would
like as Councilmember White has indicated that that requirement has been as low
typically as 90 days. There have been projects that have been required to make the
availability for six months. We agreed in the context of the committee meeting, the
Land Use Committee meeting with Councilmember Carroll on 365 days with a ten
year buyback.
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In the context of this proposal, in talking with Mr. Sindoni and others, we are willing to
increase the availability for another 365 days to a total of two years. That would
mean that no other project in Maui County that's ever been proposed as an
affordable project, and other 201 H projects that have asked for similar waivers have
ever had to maintain the affordable portion, in those cases it was 51 percent, not
100 percent for more than six months.
In this case we are increasing it by one year and one half, to two years. So it, the
window of opportunity of availability of affordable units, 100 percent of those units
between 60 and 80 percent would be two years. And we, we feel we could, we could
basically make that commitment to you.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Hart. I did
remember those two years. Thank you.
MR. HART: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mem, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Hart for that
consideration. I know we discussed the two years but we ended up with one year.
That was the agreement we made in the original-MR. HART: That's correct, you did.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so, just so that we have clarification. The discussion
went all over the place that day but I remember two years being brought up by
Mr. Pontanilla and that was like no, it's a little bit too long, you guys felt like one year
was fair, but you're now saying that two years, you have no problem with two years.
MR. HART: The way we would basically do it is that, you know, at, at the time that we
receive our, our building permits, we would probably proceed to build the model unit
and we could be marketing the project obviously during the time of construction.
And so during that nine to ten months or a year of construction, we would be
marketing it and hopefully it could be sold out. And then we would have an additional
year of marketing our complete project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. All right, Mr. Hart, thank you very much. Thank
you, Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, further discussion?
Mr. White, followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I don't know who to address this to, I
guess Ms. Ridao. If we were to, if we were to stick to the three years, the, the cost to
the developer's as carrying cost of the, of financing for the units that he hasn't yet
sold. Is there any other funds available within your, within your department that could
be provided to cover the remaining carrying cost for that additional year so that we, if
they're agreeing to go to two years. I don't really, I don't disagree with the, the
thought of Mr. Pontanilla's amendment. But again, the more cost we add, the more
or the less affordable it becomes in the long run. So are there funds available to
offset the carrying costs for that additional year.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Ridao.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Councilmember White, the only
funds that I could, that come across my mind would be the affordable housing funds,
but I'm not sure if those funds can actually be used for carrying costs. I know they
are for purchases of land, they are for development of affordable housing, so that
would be kind of a, a legal interpretation I think of those funds and if they can be
used for such purposes as carrying costs.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, may I ask Corp. Counsel to respond to the legality?
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead. Corporation Counsel. Do you need the question restated?
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Allow me a moment, please.
Councilmember White, your question as to whether or not the Affordable Housing
Fund can be used for carrying costs, I'll reference the amend, amendment to
Section 9-20, paragraph one, says "The revenues in this fund shall be utilized for the
provision, and expansion of affordable housing and suitable living environments for
persons of low, of very low to moderate income, which may include the rehabilitation
of existing structures, land purchase or other acquisition of land or property
entitlements, planning, design, and construction." And that's the limitation.
As to your specific question relative to carrying costs, at the moment, I would not
believe that the Affordable Housing Fund could be used for carrying costs. Does that
answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes, it does. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. You know what interests me is that,
you know, it's hard for me to believe that someone would propose a 120 unit project
and not do the pro forma and marketing studies to see if it, they could sell a
100 percent affordable project. So if it's not realistic and that they need one year,
year and a half, are we just trying to disguise how to get a market project without
doing the requirements of subdivision and code standards, to make this 120 unit
project go forward without meeting our normal code requirements.
You know, so if we taking off now, the fleece off the, the animal, is it truly what we
saying it's supposed to be, an affordable project because it's coming across to me
that in a year this is going to be a market project. So why then would we entertain
eliminating requirements from the code, whether it be park assessment, school
assessments, components to sidewalks, drainage, sewer. Why then should they be
exempted from the water requirements?
If this is affordable, then make sure it's affordable Chairman and whatever
exemptions that they ask for, it deals with only an affordable project. Don't tout me a
100 percent project and talk about jobs and yet they get five to ten years after
approval to make it happen. Does that mean that those in the community that wish to
have jobs got to wait five years since that's the period we say they, they can take
before they start, after approval? Not good enough for me, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion on the amendment.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I was hoping maybe, Mr. Hart was back, but I just wanted to comment on his
bumping the one year to two years. And in that, I wanted a little bit more clarification
in the sense that he mentions something about in the first year they'll build the model
home and, and so the availability is there to sell that. And I guess when the, I'm just
wondering, you know, is that first year of the construction phase counted into the, the
two years. So meaning the first year there are no homes for anybody to move into
yet because it's being constructed. Then, you get the second year so literally they
only have one year to sell it in affordability and boom now it goes up to market prices.
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So, for me, again, bumping it to three years like Mr. Pontanilla wants to do makes
more sense for me to have the affordability for the most amount of time for our
residents at this point. So, thank you, that was my comment to Mr. Hart.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Any further discussion, Members? Hearing
none, Members, the proposed amendment is to revise the proposed resolution
entitled "APPROVING WITH MODIFICATION THE KAIWAHINE VILLAGE
PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES" to add
modifications to Exhibit "1".
The first modification reads "Once placed on the market, the units shall be offered for
sale to households whose income falls between 60 percent and 80 percent of the
area median income as established by the United States Department of Housing and
Urban Development, or as adjusted by the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns for Hana, Lanai, Molokai, for a minimum of three years. After the threeyear affordability period, the units may be sold at market rates." That is the proposed
amendment we are looking at right now. The Chair will call for the question, all those
in favor of the motion to amend, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, roll call.
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Gladys Coelho Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Robert Carroll.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

NO.
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COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Council, excuse me, Vice-Chair Joseph
Pontanilla.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Danny A. Mateo.

CHAIR MATEO:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are five "ayes" and four "noes".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, VICTORINO,
AND WHITE.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, motion carries.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MY SECOND MODIFICATION, IS TO ADD A MODIFICATION
THAT READS, "FOLLOWING THE THREE-YEAR
AFFORDABILITY PERIOD, THE DEVELOPER SHALL
FORFEIT ONE HOUSING CREDIT FOR EACH UNIT SOLD AT
MARKET RATES EQUAL TO THE VALUE ASSIGNED FOR
THAT UNIT."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MR. CHAIR.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion on the floor made by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to
add a modification that reads "Following the three-year affordability period, the
developer shall forfeit one housing credit for each unit sold at market rates equal to
the value assigned for the unit."
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, again. If, if the developer is unable to sell a units
during the three-year period, the developer may then sell the units at market rates;
however, if the units are sold at market rates, the developer will lose any financial
gain in the form of housing credits. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, floor is open for discussion.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This one here I would defer to the
developer. Again, I don't feel comfortable about continuing the committee's work in
this meeting but this here is the carrot that makes developers come forward to do
affordable housing projects and I don't know if he considers it viable or not. If there is
no objections from the Members, I would like to call the developer forward and have
him comment on the proposed amendment.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, request from Member-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, before the developer comes up to the podium, I, I
just like to add another comment.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, with no objections, we will ask the representative of the
developer to come down to the podium to respond to some questions. Any
objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: You heard the discussion, could you please comment?
MR. HART: Yes, in, in the context of the issue of credits, I, I thought that this had been
brought up previously in our committee and, you know, actually, we are willing to
abide by this. In, in other words, if there happens to be at the end of the three year
period a units, or units available for sale and it would be sold at market rate, then we
would be essentially forfeiting any of the value from the assigned credits.
I, I do want the Council to remember that in the context of the committee meeting, we
did learn that there is a developer in the community that has 300 credits available
and so the market price of a credit is going to be greatly diminished based on the
market place. So, I, but we certainly would be willing to abide by a condition such as,
condition, second condition, proposed by Councilmember Pontanilla.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Since the developer has no problem
with the, the proposed amendment by Mr. Pontanilla, I will not object.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. No questions for Mr. Hart. But what I'd
like to add is that, you know, we had a testifier this morning who is, who was a former
Planning Commissioner, and he questioned why 120, 120 credits rather than
59 credits. And, and I'd like to ask the question to the Housing and Human Concerns
Director.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Ms. Ridao.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Councilmember
Pontanilla.
I think if I'm interpreting this correct, the developer based on 2.96 would get
90 credits versus what the testifier came up with. And, in, in the whole discussion of
how this project can be affordable, the developer indicated that he is going to have to
get, or, or find some other source of income to supplement building this project and
one of the ways was credits and he needed the 120 credits, and that is how we came
up, about with the 120 credits.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Ninety credits actually was supposed to have
been.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: If we based it on the Workforce
Housing Policy, he would get 90 credits, yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, and, and thank you for that information. And, the other
thing that I'd like to add is that, you know, I, I not against affordable housing, I, I just
want to make sure that with all of the ordinance that we have as well as a process of
fast track housing, that we make sure that we cover all of our bases. And then in the
end, you know, we, we do have a product that can be developed and, and, you know,
reassuring the community or the people that pay the taxes that, you know, we look
after them also, yeah. And, that's, that's my major concern. Thank you. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? Hearing none,
I'm sorry, Mr. Couch. No, thank you very much. Members, hearing, hearing none,
Chair will call for the question. The amendment on the floor is to revise the proposed
resolution entitled "APPROVING THE MODIFICATION, APPROVING WITH
MODIFICATION THE KAIWAHINE VILLAGE PURSUANT TO SECTION 201 H-38,
HAWAII REVISED STATUTES" to add modifications to Exhibit "1", and this second
modification reads "Following the three-year affordability period, the developer shall
forfeit one housing credit for each unit sold at market rates equal to the value
assigned for that unit.". That is the amendment, all those in favor, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, unanimously.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
THE THIRD AMENDMENT, IS TO ADD A MODIFICATION
THAT READS, "FOR ANY UNIT SOLD AT MARKET RATES,
THE DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
SHALL ASSESS THE UNIT'S PRO-RATA PORTION OF THE
TOTAL VALUE OF THE EXEMPTIONS LISTED IN EXHIBIT '2'.
ANY PORTION OF PRO-RATA FEES COLLECTED FOR AN
EXEMPTION FROM PARK DEDICATION AND ASSESSMENT
REQUIREMENTS SHALL BE PAID TO THE DEPARTMENT
OF PARKS AND RECREATION. ALL OTHER PRO-RATA
FEES COLLECTED SHALL BE PLACED IN THE
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion on the floor made by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to
add a third modification that reads "For any unit sold at market rates, the Director of
Housing and Human Concerns shall assess the unit's pro-rata portion of the total
value of the exemptions listed in Exhibit '2'. Any portion of pro-rata fees collected for
an exemption from park dedication and assessment requirements shall be paid to the
Department of Parks and Recreation. All other pro-rata fees collected shall be
placed in the affordable housing fund."
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. It follows the same discussion that I originally
provided in the last amendment. This will, because the developer is receiving
exemptions, that the exemptions should be forfeited and for those market value
homes. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion on this proposed
amendment.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The only concern I have about this amendment is that if we're in a down market still
when this is, when this comes to market, the, let's say for example that the sales
price for any one of the units is only $2,000 higher than the affordable price. I would
be more than happy to support the amendment if the maker would be willing to adjust
that to account for the fact that if the, if the sales price doesn't cover the additional
pro-rata fees that he's talking about, that they would only be responsible for paying
the, the, to the degree that the sales price exceeds the affordable price up to that
point.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
The sales price would be basically, based on market value, you know, in order to
receive any moneys from the so-called pro-rata exemptions. And Mr. Chairman,
we've had long and hard discussions in 201H's as well as 201G, the previous in
regard, in regards to project that were built with 51 percent affordable housing and,
and 49 percent market value. And one of the stickling issues is all these exemptions.
And, you know, we had long and hard discussions and you know for me it, it's, you
know, what is fair, what is fair for this County. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, floor is open for discussion.
Hearing none, Chair will call for the question. Members, the third modification that
would be added to Exhibit "1", reads "For any unit sold at market rates, the Director
of Housing and Human Concerns shall assess the unit's pro-rata portion of the total
value of the exemptions listed in Exhibit '2'. Any portion of pro-rata fees collected for
an exemption from park dedication and assessment requirements shall be paid to the
Department of Parks and Recreation. All other pro-rata fees collected shall be
placed in the affordable housing fund.". That is the proposed amendment, all those
in favor, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, unanimously.
Chair recognizes, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
AND THE FOURTH AMENDMENT, IS TO ADD A
MODIFICATION THAT READS, "DURING THE
CONSTRUCTION PHASE, THE DEVELOPER, OR
DEVELOPER'S AGENT, SHALL ENSURE THAT VEHICLES
WITH A GROSS VEHICLE WEIGHT RATING OF
10,000 POUNDS OR HIGHER SHALL NOT TRAVEL ALONG
HALE KAI STREET."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
I SECOND THE MOTION, MR. CHAIR.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, motion made by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to
add a fourth modification to Exhibit "1" that reads "During the construction phase, the
developer, or developer's agent, shall ensure that vehicles with a gross vehicle
weight rating of 10,000 pounds or higher shall not travel along Hale Kai Street."
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This will prevent large construction vehicles from
traveling Hale Kai Street and we all saw Hale Kai Street. And, and, you know, these
construction vehicles may cause damages to the road surface as well as interfere
with the local traffic, but the biggest issue is safety. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, I don't think I'd want anything running that big on that particular street either,
but I'd like to make one friendly amendment. Right after that, put "their vehicles"
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because they have no control over all vehicles that go over there. This is, this does
not, this is, this just covers any vehicle. If there would be no objections from
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: What was that again.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Carroll, can you point it out to us again, please.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: All right, "During the construction phase, the developer, or
developer's agent, shall ensure that" and right after that "their vehicles with a gross
vehicle weight" or you can have "that vehicles under their control with a gross vehicle
weight of 10,000 pounds or higher".
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, I, I can accept that, you know. I, you
know, the traffic issues is not all addressed, you know, although this is my fourth and
last amendment. There are other issues in regards to Kaiwahine Street. The safety
as, aspect, you know, we all listen and, and we all got testimony, written testimony,
you know, concerning the safety of Kaiwahine Street. And how do we address that?
That's something that, you know, right now, I, you know, other than creating a new
road on the back side of Hale Piilani Subdivision, you know, Kaiwahine is the only
street that can be utilized to, I guess, transport and, equipment, materials, workers
going to work. So that, that's an issue that we still need to address and, and
probably not in these chambers right now.
But you know, I going to task Public Works Department to really look at this one
because they, they still need to get their, I, I guess building permits for this,
construction permits and hopefully the, they will in turn look at Kaiwahine as trying to
make it as safe as possible during construction. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Member, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just for clarification, Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Carroll. Are
you using "their" or after vehicles that "vehicles under their control"?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would prefer "vehicles under their control", but I would
defer to Corporation Counsel if he has any comment on that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know its word snipping but.
CHAIR MATEO: Corp. Counsel.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Actually the "vehicles under their control" is a lot cleaner.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, just so that clean, clear on the amendment, I
mean the friendly amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman
CHAIR MATEO: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think, for everyone's sake, I think maybe we should ask
who would be enforcing this condition so that people know if there is a potential or is
a violation, what is their process? Do they call Police? Do they call Public Utilities
Commission that provides those licenses for those type of commercial vehicles? Do
they call the developer? Do they call Ms. Ridao? What happens or who gets to
enforce this requirement.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The Chair will, will ask Ms. Ridao from the department who
has been working closely with the consultant for, of the developer, to provide us an
opinion.
Ms. Ridao.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Chair. I'm, I'm not the
traffic expert, but my friend Public Works Director David Goode is here and hopefully
he can answer that question.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama, the Director of Public Works is with us this morning. With no
objections from the Members, the Chair will ask Mr. Goode to please come on down
to the front area to provide a response.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr., go ahead, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Prior, prior to that and before I say whether or not I have
objections, can we ask Corp. Counsel if there is any kind of language we can put in
or something defaulting with that before we bring a bunch of people down who are
going to say I don't know, I'll pass it.
CHAIR MATEO: That's fine, the Chair will ask Mr., our Corporation Counsel to respond
first, prior to asking Mr. Goode to join us.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: And your question is with respect to enforcement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: You could certainly designate, we could certainly designate
the Department of Public Works to monitor the construction aspect.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I, I guess the question is who enforces? If, if-CORPORATION COUNSEL: It would, it would, excuse me, it would be the Department of
Public Works that would.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They can write tickets?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Well they would, they would, they would be able to issue
citations.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They can? Okay.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The Chair will ask Mr. Goode to please come down and join
us in, in the front please.
Mr. Goode.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS DAVID GOODE: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the
Council.
I've heard the discussion, the way I think we're seeing this is that it would be a
condition on various permitted activities. So, we would issue permits for the
construction plans to develop the site and we'd issue building permits. We have
inspectors that are out their daily, we can make it a condition of both the building
permits and the grading permits that their vehicles use Kaiwahine Street.
We would then be able to insure through those permits that they then in turn tell their
employees, their suppliers and subcontractors to use Kaiwahine. In the event that
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they don't and we receive reports of it, we would have the ability to stop work. So
that's how I envision our Department enforcing it.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. And I appreciate Mr. Goode's
comment as well as Ms. Ridao and Corporation Counsel Wong.
You know, we, we learned a new term this week Chairman, for, for many of our, for
myself and our, my colleagues. So I would, I wanted to ask either Mr. Wong or
Mr. Goode since, you know, we know what we can do under a public project with
public, through a public procurement and that term is debarment, which prohibits
contractors for a three year period if a Chief Procurement Officer's decision is upheld
that bans them from applying for or getting any County or State project or contract for
three years.
This is a project that's going through a governmental process to fast track. Should
one of those contractors or subcontractors violate it to a point where there's sufficient
aggrievement, could we debar those contractors from, from banning them from
bidding on future public contracts for three years?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama, you're asking Mr. Goode or Corporation Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or, Corporation Counsel, whoever can answer because I
want teeth in conditions so that if we need to bite, it's going to be sore.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: I'm going to attempt to address that question. And, and it's,
it's a difficult one because we're dealing with a private development, although we
using a public process.
In circumstances where the department mechanism is triggered, typically it involves a
contract that involves moneys that come from the public arena.
CHAIR MATEO: Excuse me, Mr. Wong, can you speak a little louder.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Sure, so as the facts are before us, I do not believe that
debarment would be allowed in this circumstance. In the event the project is funded
by public funds, and went through the procurement process, then we would use that,
that's sort of the penalty phase of the procurement process.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and Mr. Wong, I, I thank you for giving that advice to
Council this, this afternoon. And, while I can understand the component of your
response to my question regarding if we use public funds or government funds, but
part of this process is a decision so that they don't have to pay the government
certain required funding that a normal project or a, a project that has market and
potential, some affordable, would have to pay or, or put forth improvements for the
public's benefit. So, stating that, you would still give us the same comments to my
previous question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Well, yes, but with qualifications, and, and that is in the event
you want to I think attach those considerations to this project. The ultimate authority
that looks at the enforcement of the procurement laws would be the procurement
agency. And they would have to evaluate at that point whether or not public funds
were used. And I think you're looking at it kind of in the reverse.
And I don't believe the procurement statute is currently equipped to deal with the
consideration that you're raising. And historically, that statute was used for and, and
is typically used for contractors that acquire government contracts and fail to live up
to their end of the bargain and therefore go through the debarment process after their
failure to comply with their obligations under the contract.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Wong, thank you very much for your comments
and ad, advice this morning.
Chairman, thank you so much, I'm satisfied with the comments received. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion on the item?
Great, hearing none, Members, proposed amendment on the floor is to revise the
proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING WITH MODIFICATION THE KAIWAHINE
VILLAGE PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES" to
add modifications to Exhibit "1", adding Modification No. 4, that reads, "During the
construction phase, the developer, or developer's agent, shall ensure that vehicles
under their control with a gross vehicle weight rating of 10,000 pounds or higher shall
not travel along Hale Kai Street". That's the, that's the proposed amendment. All
those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, motion is carried, unanimously.
Members, at, at this point, the Chair is going to take a short recess, we're going to
stand in recess for ten minutes. Recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:18 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:31 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
Members, thank you very much for that, that break. The Chair would also like to
have you note that throughout the resolution as well as the list of modifications, when
we reference the developer, we're referencing the developer by recognizing the
name "Royal Main Properties LLC". In the Modification Amendment No. 4 that we
just passed, there is a reference, there's the words developer, or developer's agent.
You know, with, with no objections because it's one and the same, with no
objections, Member, the Chair would like to correct that by, by inserting the, the name
"Royal Main Properties LLC". Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr., Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair Mateo.
After having heard quite a bit of, and read quite a bit of testimony I'd like to make two
modifications and I apologize I didn't have them beforehand, these came to me at a
break.
My first modification and I did hand out the language.
I MOVE TO ADD A MODIFICATION TO "EXHIBIT 1" OF THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION APPROVING WITH
MODIFICATION THAT READS, "ROYAL MAIN PROPERTIES
LLC SHALL RESURFACE KAIWAHINE STREET."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MR. CHAIR, FOR DISCUSSION.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we have a motion on the floor made by Mr. Couch
and second by Mr. Victorino to add a modification to Exhibit "1" of the proposed
resolution approve, approving modification that reads "Royal Main Properties LLC
shall resurface Kaiwahine Street."
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Again, as, as I mentioned there was a lot of
concerns about the condition of Kaiwahine, Kaiwahine Street including in the written
testimony. I want to mention to the, to the Members that having the crack staff that I
do, they found that the, the Mayor submitted in this year's budget, speed tables for
Kaiwahine Street, so I appreciate that. I figured if they're going to try that and if that
passes this body, that the resurfacing of Kaiwahine Street, which we all saw is all
cracked and grass growing through the, the cracks, might be a, a condition that we
might, amendment we might be able to make.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, thank you, Mr. Couch. Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. You know, Mr. Chair, you know, up to
this point, most of these amendments that Mr. Pontanilla made, though I have some
reservations, I tend to agree, except the one that I lost on, on the losing end of that
vote. This is another one that I'm very concerned. Okay, first of all, yes Kaiwahine is
not in great shape as far as a roadway is concerned. But two questions, number
one, the cost involved, again, are we pushing this from affordable into another
bracket because this gets very expensive, okay.
Secondly, when? Are we going to do it now so that in five, or seven, or ten years
when this project is finally come to fruition the road is in bad shape again and then
we're going to ask them.
Secondly, we got heavy vehicles that if this project is, is approved, that would be
traversing this area and so this is another concern because like I've seen in other
areas we resurface the road and then construction comes in and all that resurface
work is all busted up within two years. Okay.
So, we've got to be really thinking ahead and when is the County responsible for
resurfacing a road such as Kaiwahine who's been around for a number or years. I
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cannot tell you exactly what but at least twenty, you know, at least twenty. And so
when do we play a part in this?
You know, these people pay taxes. You know, these people have been residents of
that community for many years. So we're throwing again and this is one of those that
I get to say, we're dumping on the developer a, a additional cost which then affects
the affordability in this whole equation, which then has no timeframe when this is all
going to occur. I don't think this is a fair one. I, I'm concerned and I'll have my other
Members say what they think.
The speed tables, eh, I'm happy for that, you know, I think that's, that's what I've
heard. I, I and, and resurfacing, maybe that should be in our budget for next, in the
next year or two, or three, or whatever it may be because our Mayor has made the
commitment, infrastructure and roadways are one of his priorities. Eh, I'm going .. .
to that and I think it's something that we can look at. But dumping on the, the
developer this cost, I don't think it's fair. Again, that's my personal take and I'll listen
to my other Members. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll, followed by Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
A proposal like this I have a real problem with it too. We have a bad street so
somebody's going to do something, so we have them repair it. The developer didn't
do the damage. The damage was there already. That street is already damaged so
we're looking for a deep pocket to go over there and fix it?
I heard of, and we have passed by where a developer will do a pro-rata share of an
intersection, or street lights or pay their pro-rata share of, of repairing the street or
something. But, I have never heard of having a bad street, and then you have
somebody do something so "Oh, wow, okay, we can have them go over there and fix
our street for us." No this is not appropriate, this is, this is . . . despite the money
amount, even if they could afford it, it's not appropriate. And again, we're, if we're
going to have affordable projects and then look at everything we can tack on, we'll
never see another affordable project come through this Council. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr., Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
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You know, I tend to agree with Member Couch, in, in regards to resurfacing of the
road, yeah. But I think it should be like a partnership between the County and the,
the developer.
Classic example is Papa Avenue. We had those heavy trucks, you know, traversing
Papa Avenue almost every day for about three, four months. And guess what, the
road came like that. In this case here, I, you know, the road is old, so once the trucks
start traversing I, I can see impacts on the road happening. But you, you don't
resurface, you know, prior to construction, you, you resurface after the construction
and all of the heavy work is completed.
So, you know, I, I, kind of look forward if we could have like a private, public
partnership and maybe Mr. Goode, can work with the developer in creating a, a, you
know, the resurfacing of Kau, Kaiwahine Street. But I'd like to hear from Mr. Goode,
in regards to, you know, how much pavement can withstand heavy traffic.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Goode.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Thank you, Chair and Member Pontanilla. That's a
difficult question to answer. Depends on the condition of the road and the types of
traffic that would be expected on it especially heavy truck traffic. I don't know enough
specifics about the road, construction, in terms of its underlayment and, and size to
really properly answer that, but certainly there will be more wear and tear on the road
as a result of, of the construction but how significant that will be is, is too difficult to
guess at this point.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: How do you like the idea of public/private partnership in
creating resurfacing of Kaiwahine.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: I'm all for public/private partnership. I think it's, it's
those, that in the past it might be more appropriate to say a pro rata share. There are
some questions as to what pro rata would be. But in my mind it would be easy to
say, well, there is "x" number of units up there and there's "x" number of units
elsewhere and their percentage of the total neighborhood is "y". And then if, then
we'd have to be assuming that we're resurfacing it. And I don't know the schedule for
Kaiwahine right now, to state that, but that might be one possibility.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Ms. Baisa, followed by Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair and I'm glad we've got
Director Goode here. Director Goode, can you give us an estimate and I'll be aware
that it's a ballpark of what this would cost. What are we talking about?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Mr. Chair and Member Baisa, very large ballpark, half a
million dollars?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, I think it's important that we have an idea of what we're
talking about. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms., thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And excuse me, you know, the, this
project is just trying to get so many exemptions and there is so much impacts. And I
understand the road as is, is status "F" or something, is that a Federal standard "F"
as in failing, like not in the best shape. I suppose and all the added vehicle weights
will be adding that much more impact so, you know, again, it started, it's starting as a
substandard, I guess, quality road, and, and will be negatively impact with this
development.
So I think somehow, I, I think Mr. Pontanilla's getting at a good point and, and
yourself even agree the private/public partnership type, you know, possibility. And,
it's just, it's a difficult thing, I feel that they somehow need to compensate, but then
again, yes, it's going to cost.
Just not sure if there's a way to, this has nothing to do with the A&B project but the
other side of that Kaiwahine project, to just build an access road there in private part,
you know, partnership with the next door developer one day and, you know, put up
some black tarps, keep the dust out of Kaiwahine and just not even utilize Kaiwahine
somehow. I don't know, just sort of throwing that out if there's a possibility of
dialogue on that idea could happen, I'm not sure if anybody discussed it or looked
into that possibility. But, it's kind of a tough thing we're looking at. Thank you, Chair.
I just wanted to comment.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms., Ms. Cochran.
Mr., well let me go to Mr. White, first before I come back. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My concern with this amendment
would be that even if we were to assign a pro-rata share, which I think is, is probably
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fair in the overall scheme of things, we should in effect then go back and amend the
previous amendments that charge them for the, for the assessments that they were
excused from by being a fast-track project.
So, you know, we have, we have bad roads Puule, Pule, Pulehua, no, no Pulehu
Road, I'm sorry, I had it a minute ago.
CHAIR MATEO: It's almost lunch, Pulehu, right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, but you know that's in, that's in rotten shape. I got a lot
of roads in Haiku that are in bad shape. So to say that because these guys are, you
know, because we're doing something in Kaiwahine, that they should step in front of
everybody else, I'm not sure that's fair.
But I would certainly support putting Kaiwahine in this year's budget or next year's
budget so that by the time the construction is done, Kaiwahine can get repaved. But
I just have a problem with putting it on top of the affordable housing because we're
simply adding to the cost and I, I think that goes against the, the notion that we are
looking for affordable housing. And our people deserve affordable housing and we
need to do what is necessary to make that happen. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Yeah, I brought this amendment up after hearing
all the, the thoughts and, and I didn't put a time on there, it can be done after the
construction at some time. But I did discuss with the representative of the developer
how much it, he thought it would cost, ballpark and he thought 180,000. That's more
palatable because private sector is doing it and what not, number than certainly half
a million. I wouldn't even be in support of a half a million because then we'd get it
way out of affordable.
So, I guess, I would ask if it's okay to have the, the developer come up and see if
that's "A. Okay" and "B. If that's the number that they came up with".
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any objections to bringing Mr. Hart up to the
podium.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Thank you. Mr. Couch.
MR. HART: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Hart, first of all is that your understanding that it would be
a hundred, it's 3,600 feet is the length of the road and my understanding it would cost
a private developer about $50 a foot.
MR. HART: I see.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's where the 180 came from.
MR. HART: I, I know that it's, you know, it's over a half mile, just in terms of, but I didn't
know, I, you talked to Matt Slepin of our staff and I am not sure. I, I would really like
to be able to talk, you know, to a contractor about it, you know. You know, there's a
lot of things that go into the, to the paving. I mean, I'm not sure the condition of the
street at this time. The project was built probably 25 years ago and I don't think
probably Kaiwahine Street has been repaved since then. You know, so I think what
Mr., Director David Goode said about the underlayment, about patching, you know,
there's, it could be more than $180,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. And if, if it were 180,000 or more, would
that impact this project.
MR. HART: It, it would, and could I just make one comment. I, obviously we're doing a
Workforce Housing Project, an affordable housing project and it's 120 units. We
have a nine plus acre parcel of land that's a derelict piece of property that essentially
is not generating much tax revenue.
I thought that the reference to, you know the other residents and the fact is that this
project will be redeveloped, it will be, it will be developed, and it will have a 120 units
and those 120 units will be generating real property tax revenue for the community.
And, I believe that together with those residents that live or front and use Kaiwahine
Street on a daily basis, their tax revenues that have been collected for 25 years plus,
you know, would create sufficient money in the CIP budget for consideration to
actually have it repaved as a, as a County repaving project.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hart.
Mr. Couch, further questions for Mr. Hart.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, so you are essentially saying that it would impact the
project adversely.
MR. HART: It would.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just for the Members clarification or information that taxes
generated from that project will be in the, if everybody got the homeowner's
exemption or what not would be $18,000 a year.
MR. HART: Is that right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, and, and, and Mr. Hart, real quickly,
the other option as Mr. Pontanilla mentioned was a public/private partnership, you
know. And I would hope some timeframe like after construction is done and you
know, all of these other things would come into play because, you know, while trucks
are moving if it's going to break up new roads like I've seen in Wailuku. And I can
point out a number of places, even Maui Lani now the big trucks are using that road
and already that road is pretty, like only a year old and already you see some of the
damage that is occurring, Mr. Chair.
So, you know, the bottom line is would you reconsid, would you consider a
public/private partnership if at a certain point once your big construction is done, that
you guys would kick in a percentage of, and you can work it out and, and contribute
towards it, repaving of that, that street.
MR. HART: Urn, let me put it this way. I think that, you know, I certainly was, I'm certainly
surprised that that's the amount of tax revenue that would be generated on an annual
basis, first of all.
Secondly I think that, you know, there is a responsibility on the part of, of, you know,
the community and I think that if we did actually develop a public/private partnership,
it should be, you know, basically a proportion of the residents that live in the area. In
other words, these new 120 units or families, you know, are sharing the road with a
large group of residents that have been living there for 25 years plus and have not
paid toward having the road repaved. So, if there is a private/public partnership that
had that kind of fairness, I think that we would be willing to participate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Mr. Hart. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Question for Mr. Hart. So I mentioned
to Mr. Goode, just, was that, was that ever discussed to possibly do a separate
entrance, service entrance, not even go to Kaiwahine on the other side of the, the
Hale Piilani.
MR. HART: It, it has, it has not, Councilwoman Cochran. It has not been discussed. That,
we, you know, the obvious entry may be the area that A&B, Alexander & Baldwin, to
the north is developing but we have not investigated that at all. I have no idea
whether there is any kind of a, a usable road, you know, historical road or, on that, on
that parcel at all and it certainly has not been discussed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. You think that's something that could be looked
into as an alternate?
MR. HART: Of course we'd have to, it's, it's a possibility but if there is no road there, you
know, the cost of actually building, you know, a road would be significant. But, but
definitely we could look into it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It just seems like so much concerns and negative impacts
on the already overused Kaiwahine but-MR. HART: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for your time.
MR. HART: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further questions for Mr. Hart? Further questions
on the proposed amendment?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, for the Director of Housing and Human
Concerns, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director Ridao, it's my understanding, so please correct me
if I have it misunderstood. The current site of this proposal this morning was
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originally part of a larger project that got zoning maybe what two years ago, with
conditions of, of approval.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Ridao.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Councilmember Hokama, I'm not
sure of that. I do know that it was part of, I thought it was the Hale Kai, Ohukai
Affordable Housing Project and at the time, because of the water pressure situation,
this parcel was left out of that development. That was my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, because I believe in the original documents that was
transmitted for, to Council to take up this consideration, I believe they mentioned a
previous zoning ordinance and the conditions of zoning and that part of this
application is asking to waive those conditions of zoning from, from the original
entitlements and so that is why my question is, wasn't this part of a larger-DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --project that got entitlement.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes, this, this same developer-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: --had, yes received entitlement and
approval for, I believe it was 47 single family homes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, was the acreage the same? So we're not looking at
a site with, with additional acreage. This is the only site that was for that original
zoning.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Chairman, for the Director's
clarification.
CHAIR MATEO: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? Hearing none,
the Chair will call for the question, the proposed amendment on the floor by
Mr. Couch is to add a modification to Exhibit "1", of the proposed resolution
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approving with modifications that reads "Royal Main Properties LLC shall resurface
Kaiwahine Street." All those in favor of the motion, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr., Mr. Clerk, roll call please.
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Carroll.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

AYE.
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COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Pontanilla.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Mateo.

CHAIR MATEO:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are five "ayes" and four "noes".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, VICTORINO,
AND WHITE.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Members, motion carries.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That, that's all. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very, thank you much. Members, the Chair is going to once
again make reference to the list of proposed amendments that we had already voted
on from Member Pontanilla and if you will look at the second modification, on the
second line, you will see the word "developer". With no objections, the Chair would
like to have that changed by re, removing that word and changing it with the words
"Royal Main Properties LLC". Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you very much. Members, any more amendments? Thank
you.
Mr. Carroll.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Your Land Use Committee met February 16, 2011; February 22, 2011; March 2,
2011; to consider this matter. Your Land Use Committee also conducted a site
inspection on March 2, 2011.
Your Committee notes that pursuant to Section 201H-38, HRS, the Council has
45 days, until March 21, to approve, approve with modifications, or disapprove the
project or it will deem approved, submitted.
After considerable discussion, your Committee acknowledged the critical need to
provide affordable housing for residents and employment opportunities for those in
the construction industry who may be unemployed.
Your Committee recommended five modifications to address concerns relating to
traffic safety, emergency services, housing credits, project build out, and school
impact fees.
Your Committee voted five — two to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution
approving the project with your Committee's recommendations, modifications and
filing of the two remaining resolutions. Two Members were excused.
I thank the Council for its consideration of the motion to adopt the recommendation in
the Land Use Committee Report 11-16 and I would like to further say that 45 days is
a very short period of time.
The Chair and his staff made sure that every possible resource person was available.
The only resource that did not, was not available to the Committee was State
Transportation, who repeatedly did not reply and did not show themselves. Other
than that the Committee Members that were in attendance, all seven, had every
resource available to them at that time. And that was the least the Chair could do.
The Chair and his staff also conducted a site inspection to make sure that the
Members could have a good view of the site and understand the conditions under
which this project would be built and have a view of the roads that would service it.
At the beginning I said about having amendments and continuing having the
Committee meeting extended into this Council meeting. All of us have tried to do the
best we can. Mr. Pontanilla, made a good effort, some of the things he did were
things that the original committee did not pass.
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We are under constraints, yourself, and Mr. Hokama, were not present and have no
real understanding of the actual conversations that were in the Committee at that
time, so you don't truly have the background, which makes it very difficult for both of
you, which is a disadvantage. This would not have happened if we had the regular
timeframe of a regular application because we would have had additional meetings
and you would have been able to be up to speed on it. So that was something else
that made it difficult.
And to the members of the public, we tried to address your concerns as much as we
could at the Committee meeting, when we passed it out and today, with
Mr. Pontanilla's and the other amendments, to address those concerns. The
Committee and this Council has done the best that they could with the time and the
information they have.
Because of these constraints, like the last amendment that passed, there is not really
something that, that passed, you can like it or not like but it's not good because you
have something that you just passed that you do not know the impact. Those of you
that voted for that, you have no idea truly of the impact that this will have.
At the beginning and Mr. Goode also told you the same thing that pro-rata share is a
fair way to go about this and you have rejected that. As a Committee Chair, I feel
that I need to point this out and I hope we never have that come up again especially
in the Council meeting. And I thank you all again for your long suffering. Thank you,
and the community's long suffering. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. I concur, I don't want this again in another Council
meeting. Thank you very much. Members, we are back to the main motion. Any,
any additional discussion? I'm going to go, I'm going to go right down the line.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair.
Like my colleagues, this has been a very difficult matter to try to conclude under the
time constraints that we have. I mean like the discussion today, it's really sad that we
couldn't have had more time to look at alternatives. However, I am going to be in
support of this development and it is with reservations because I feel very, very sad
about the complaints that, you know, the neighbors have and their concerns and
whatever. But more than that, I think it's rare that we have a hundred percent
affordable housing project put before us. And having campaigned several times on
the issue of affordable housing, I'd like to see us try to put something forward.
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Now I want people to understand that just because we pass this today doesn't mean
we're going to see this because of all of the question marks that have to be
answered. Can the developer produce this project with the modifications and
requirements that we have placed on it? And so, I send it forward as a message that
I support affordable housing, 100 percent affordable housing and again, with
reservations, but, you know, it remains to be seen whether this will ever be built.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, you know, this whole situation is rare, it's really rare to put a 201H, you know,
fast track process in combination with the Workforce Housing ordinance. And I think
the people here that are not so much in favor have addressed that from day one.
And, that still, you know, leaves a really bad taste here. And so, you know, I, can I
have questions for Royal Main Properties at all or?
CHAIR MATEO: We're, we're already, ready to vote on the-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR MATEO: --main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess that's my, my, my basic premise but, you
know, I feel there are going to be some really heavily weighed impacts upon this
County and its taxpayers, you know. And, I feel the sentiment Mr. Hokama brought
up earlier about there's something that's not quite right here and it just doesn't sit well
with me one bit. Of course I am, I, I agree with, you know, Ms. Baisa, the affordable
housing jobs and so on and so forth.
But you know the water portion was never addressed here. And, I've been
researching and there is some really huge complications in the existing subdivisions
and this isn't going to just add that much more. And who's going to be paying for it?
That will be us the County, the taxpayers. So, I'm, I'm very, very not, you know, in
support of this and that's all I have to say at this point. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Mr. Couch.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 18, 2011
Page 90

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I want to thank Member Carroll for a very, very tough job having to get all that he
could get out of us in the very small amount of time because the State Legislature
chose to foist two competing bills upon us, 201H and the 92, HRS 92, which is the
Sunshine Law. Makes it very difficult for us to do this so unfortunately we had to
make your meeting a committee meeting essentially and I, and I apologize for that.
Looking at the testimony from all the neighbors, you see that there are too many
illegal ohana's, filled in garages that are causing all this traffic and all the speeders on
the road. To me, that speaks to the need for affordable housing. They are trying to
cram, cram um in where ever they can find room. So, we do need affordable
housing.
We talked, they talk about schools being overcrowded and I am very concerned
about that. However, I was at a Lokelani meeting the other day, and one of the
Administrators came to me and says you know what, we had to lay off three teachers
cause we don't have enough students. She told me that. It shocked me, and she
also said that while Kihei School is full, Kamalii School is not. So that surprised the
heck out of me. So I, I, I am glad to see that the Department of Education says that
they have to pay into education funds. That, that kind of, kind of handles the school
problem.
As we, as I was able to find out, my staff was able to find out Kaiwahine currently has
speed humps, I'm sorry speed tables in the budget. I, I, appreciate the, the Members
supporting the amendment to have them resurface the road. I certainly would, I don't
know if we can do this procedurally or not, but I'm all for with the pro-rata, that's not a
problem for me either. And, and note that there is no real set date for them to finish
that, so maybe they can work with the County or, whatever other project that comes
up.
The other thing that surprised me, or not so much surprised me, but gave me a little
hope, is that FACE supports this project. There's a lot of people out there that, that
support FACE and FACE supports that project.
While normally I'm in, in full support of the Kihei Community Association and their
recommendations, I, I want to just mention to the developer that if they really make a
true effort to still talk to the KCA and listen to their concerns, there were some in
KCA's opinion and, and kind of in my opinion, some half-hearted attempts to deal
with the KCA. I, I feel that they would have gotten KCA's full support if they really
made an effort to talk to them. I have to go to the people at KCA next time I see
them and, and say why did I go against their recommendation. This is killing me.
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So I'm going to support this again with a lot of reservations because we do need
affordable housing and, and the, the biggest thing that kicked me over the edge was
that FACE supports this as well. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you.
You know, any time a deliberative body that makes decision is, has a clock placed
upon it, somehow that clock tends to put forth certain, I guess, anxieties and
pressures not only on the decision-makers, but on the applicant and those that need
to respond to questions such as the departments.
You know, we've heard, and, and, and, before Council, through the decades we've
had a lot of requests such as this, maybe not this specific request but request such
as this, and we went through the fast track process when it was the 201 E, or F, D, E,
F, I mean we went through so many vary, variants of this fast track process, that here
we are with the H version.
And, you know, we've heard, and, and, we've supported, I can remember a big
project across Piihana, fast track, hundreds of affordable units, jobs, trying to get our,
our local families into those affordable units. Well I think I've, I've, I'm still waiting, I
believe what six years since that decision, and there's still no dirt being pushed, and
there's still no, not a nail being pounded in a frame.
So, when we say jobs, it concerns me, and again, you know, there's no written
assurances, but such as Council's in the past that relied on a word, relied on a
handshake, here we are today, still being owed as a County, I would say roughly four
to six thousand affordable units that are required to be performed and yet to be
constructed in this County.
You know, for me Chairman, it always interests me when a proposal for a, like this, a
hundred percent affordable has such interesting timing and deadlines to convert to
market. You know, I've come from private sector, we do pro formas, we know, know
how to structure proposals to get certain outcomes.
So is this truly, was supposed to be an affordable project or was this just a market
project that used the disguise of the affordable dress to make it appealing enough for
us to give it the fast track consideration to eliminate requirements of any other market
subdivision proposal, as well as the time it takes to make good decisions to mitigate
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potential issues of the community or the County and also answer the hard questions
whether it be sewer, water, police, fire, schools.
So for me this, you know, this afternoon, Mr. Chairman, you know, my, my
displeasure and my discomfort is that I don't really believe this is supposed to be
affordable. It wears the dress, it kind of like want, wants to walk like an affordable
model, but there's too much bling in the end that's going to come out of those, for in
fact if anything, I'm going to have to help pay to provide the standards of a normal
subdivision very shortly down the road.
We've seen it in many other projects whether it was a State project in Waihee,
Waiehu, or whether we saw it up Makawao, with that project. Right now the General
Fund is impacted to bring it back to normal standards of code. You know, if there is,
if this was serious, then why wouldn't the County say, if you wanted this to happen,
why don't we buy the land, and why don't we construct the houses. We got the
funds. Do we have the will?
We're trying to get 70 acres on Lanai squared away, we got what 25 to 50 acres in
Kahului, we got land to develop, Mr. Chairman. We got funds in affordable housing
funds, so why do we need to do it this way. That has never been con, told, convince
of me to, to us, but I am not going to support this one today, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
And, each one of us sit here and try to make what we call a rational and logical
decision on everything we bring forward. This is another case and point. Many
times, all the well-meaning intentions that we set forth may not come to fruition.
Mr. Hokama brought up a good case about the 2,000 to 4,000 affordable housing
units that is owed this County. Some of those developers have long gone. Some still
sit out there. Some never got nothing pushed and moved. No dirt has been moved
and he brought that out about Piihana. But I'll go to 670, Makena, you want to name
it, we've been doing it for all these years and nothing has happened.
I often wonder, I often wonder, "a" like other counties, they tell me, you guys are
really, really strict. You guys really look at everything. Hey, I said that's our process.
We believe in making sure we do the best job. But it doesn't seem to come out that
way. Do we chase away developers? Do we scare urn? Should we be the one to
get in, the County of Maui, we become developers, we do it. I don't know. I don't
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know if that's the place of the government to be the one to develop housing. They
should assist, they should do their best to make sure it's there.
Mr. White brought up another good point. We've done other affordable housing but
then we do some and we stop, we do some, we stop. The inventory has never kept
up with the demand out there. And then we went through a period of economic boom
that none of us have ever seen with a tremendous downturn that none of us has ever
seen, unless you've lived through the great depression. Not one in this room is old
enough to have lived, lived through the great depression.
So I look at all of this and I say to myself, I heard the concerns of the people, the
neighbors, I've heard concerns of people, FACE Maui, those groups. I've heard
people talk about construction, and we all know, Mr. Chair, bottom line, even if we
approve this today and even when second reading we approve it, nothing moves for
two or three years. Pulelehua said the same thing. Everybody we've talked to, if
they move anything, is two or three years, so jobs are not going to start tomorrow, not
going to start next week, maybe next year, for that matter.
But when do we really make the right decision. Again, only time tells us. History
hasn't been kind, in fact history has told us that we've done bad jobs in the past. Did
our forefathers make mistakes, I don't know, at that time and moment, they saw what
they saw and they made the decision based upon that. I think that's what we need to
do.
After everything, all the conditions, everything we've thrown into this package just like
we did with Kula Ridge and, and others, we're just dumping and dumping and
dumping, I mean 670 had 44 or 46 conditions thrown upon it. We've come to a point
of making a decision.
Do I have reservations, and every project I have reservations, because there is no
guarantee. I've got to support it because I supported it in the concept of a hundred
percent affordable. I think we've added three year, and we've done, you know,
repaved the street, do this, do that, I mean, I mean what else can we do to these
people.
And then does it really start to add up to a point where it becomes unaffordable. It
goes from the affordable . . . into market, I don't know. Maybe it's a, it's a, a wolf in
sheep's clothing. Maybe, Mr. Hokama is correct, maybe they're kind of sliding this
and once they get their approval boom. The problem is we've said that about almost
all the projects and nothing is done, nothing has moved, nothing is accomplished.
When do we help our people? We got to start someplace. So I'm going to put my
support behind of this, with reservations, but I believe, I believe that one of these
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projects, one of these days is going to prove us wrong and it's going to be done and
done right.
I hope I live to see it, because at this rate I'm not sure if my great, great grandchildren
will ever get affordable housing. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I too will be supporting this, this resolution and I support it because I believe sincerely
that we owe the people of Maui affordable housing. We have not delivered
affordable housing in any way, shape, or form for many, many years. Yes, there are
reasons to be concerned about whether the County pays for some of the mitigation
efforts that have been discussed or whether the developer pays for it.
My concern is if we keep piling the costs on developers as opposed to spreading it
amongst all of us, when all of us believe in affordable housing, I think all of us are
willing to pick up a small part of the tab. That's why I believe that the, the paving of
Kaiwahine should be a County expense, not the developer's expense because
everybody in the neighborhood uses it, not just the affordable housing occupants.
So I, you know, I sit here hoping that we will develop a level of trust between
ourselves and the private sector that will bring us affordable housing. And I think we
do that by moving ahead in a trusting manner as opposed to being concerned about
whether something is a, a wolf in sheep's clothing.
We've put together a package that may or may not fly. The decision whether it's
going to be built or not isn't going to be made until the bids are in and they have an
idea of what the, what all their real costs are. To this point, all we're dealing with are
figures that are pulled out of the air with the best estimates. We don't know what the
real costs are. We don't know what the, what the economic situation will be in two
years. We don't know whether those, the pricing that is outlined is going to fly. We
don't know what the costs are going to be. We don't know what the exposure is
going to be.
And, you know, if we are going to continue to exact more and more out of people for
affordable housing projects, and this is a hundred percent affordable, then it's
probably not going to ever happen and we will have once again failed the people of
Maui.
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So, I support this wholeheartedly, I want the mitigation efforts to be paid for Maui
County and if the developer is willing to do a pro-rata share as opposed to what
we've just imposed on them, and that can still be worked out, great. But I'd like to
see an affordable project built, not shelved once again. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I, I know it was a long morning and probably long afternoon. You know my feelings in
regards to affordable housing being the Chairman eight years ago. I, I dealt with
201 G's, 201 H's now today and, and the difference is that when we utilize two types of
processes, it becomes a problem, it is a problem for me.
Eight years ago we developed Jessie Spencer's affordable housing project and
probably Jessie Spencer was the only project that has been built, completed and
people now living in, in it. We do have a lot of County employees that had bought
into that particular subdivision.
Eight years ago we had another project in Lahaina, two bedroom house,
4,000 square foot lots, a $125,000 and we shelved that. There were a lot of issues,
but in my mind, you know, that's what I call affordable.
You know, today we talk about 100 percent affordable housing, yeah that's fine,
90 days. That's why I imposed three years, keep it affordable for three years. If he is
so sincere in creating affordable housing then three years should be like ten years,
not 90 days.
Yeah, you know, we had only 45 days to, to look at this project. We have a bill in the
State Legislature trying to extend this thing from 45 to 90 days. But I think now the
compromise is 60 days.
So, when people come here, you know, they want to create affordable housing, it's
not an easy process for us as, as Councilmembers to say yeah, you know, we, we
going to approve your project.
I, I know, you know, lot of people talk about jobs and, and, really, Chairman, you
know, if you talk about supporting construction workers, I think I'm one of the biggest
supporters in this County. I look at my record, you know, this is one of the projects
that kind of eating me inside because we hear people from the neighborhood wanting
a project that is palatable.
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Last year we approved that 47 lot subdivision, we, we gave them all the entitlements.
The only thing that was prohibiting the developer from constructing was that he had
to show me the water.
So now we talking about the workforce housing ordinance and whatever credits
would have applied, you know, he could have provided affordable housing as well as
market value homes. But now, you know, we looked at this particular project
100 percent affordable. It was going to be 90 days, and, and I'm glad, you know,
having the support from the Members to increase that from 90 days to three years.
And, and I think three years, again should be longer, but you know, that's what we
decided to do.
We gave this developer a lot of exemptions. You know, exemptions don't come
cheap, not cheap for the taxpayers of this County. So, for me Chairman, you know, I
like Member Hokama I, I don't feel comfortable in regards to this particular project
because there's too many things that I feel that hasn't been answered.
You know, I have had conversations with developers and the people that support him
and one of the biggest criteria for me is that when he came and told me that he
wanted to go through the fast track process and, and have 100 percent credits, you
know, it put up a red flag, you know. For me it's either or, 201H or you go through
the workforce housing ordinance. I think that's fair and surely more fair for the people
of this County. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

I will weigh in as well. And, for myself, this is one of the most difficult projects that we
have had to evaluate, you know, in a real long time. The lack of affordable housing
in this, in this County is definitely not because this body had not tried. This body has
tried and we are owed a lot of homes in this County.
After it leaves this body, there is nothing we can do after that to get the homes
developed. And then the economic, the economic whoas that we just experienced
just added more fuel to this fire of not getting things done.
The residential workforce housing policy that this County stands by is an ordinance
that I put years into trying to make something work because the original policy never
did. The difficulty for me with this project is, is just like there's something in me that
not too comfortable with the project. Something in me that, that, that talks about
credits has always been a problem from day one. The concept of credits was not a
give me because you going be building 120 homes and originally you wanted the
120 credits. Credits was an in, an additional incentive.
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We've come a long way from that original housing policy because the requirements
of percentage of homes that would be required had been reduced. And those
numbers or percentages was reduced because of the economic times we're in. And
that policy was not a permanent policy, it was set to be reviewed, amended, tweaked,
whatever you want to call it every two years.
This 201 H process is one of the most difficult and nonsensical process we have to go
through. Forty-five days, it takes a developer how long, a year, two years, to develop
your project, and we got 45 days to look at all ramifications and say yeah, it's a good
one. That's not adequate time.
As Mr. Pontanilla had indicated, for the last number of years, we have been at the
State Legislature trying to change the time length from 45 days originally to 90 days,
and now they are looking at 60 days. Will they pass it? I doubt it.
Then we get stuck, like this. We get stuck in a very difficult position because we,
we've now got to make a decision based only on information that is primarily fed to
us. I still have difficulty. I want affordable homes. My difficulty leads me to say, not
this one.
Members, Chair will call for the question, unless there's other Members who would
like to weigh in at this point as well?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to ask for a roll call.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we're going to go back to the main motion. Motion on the floor
is to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-16, as amended.
Mr. Clerk, roll call.
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Carroll.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

AYE.
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COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember, excuse me, Vice-Chair
Pontanilla.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Mateo.

CHAIR MATEO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are five "ayes" and four "noes".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COUCH,
VICTORINO, AND WHITE.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
HOKAMA,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, motion carries.
Members, its 1:30 now, we have a lot more business to conduct, if you want to just
finish it up in the next two hours that's fine with me or we can take a lunch break.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Break.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Lunch break.
CHAIR MATEO: Lunch break, then is an hour and a half too much.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One hour, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: One hour.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One hour.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: One hour.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, this Council will stand in recess until 2:30. Recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 1:31 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:37 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT FOR
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the resolution adopted relative to Committee Report
No. 11-16 is RESOLUTION NO. 11-23.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-17

- PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution No. 11-24 , entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI,
MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL AMENDING
TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SHORT-TERM RENTAL
HOMES", be ADOPTED.
(Councilmember White returned to the meeting at 2:38 p.m.)
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Couch,
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT A RESOLUTION REFERRING TO A
DRAFT BILL AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES TO THE
LANAI, MAUI AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: We have a motion on the floor made by Mr. Couch, second by Ms. Baisa,
and Mr. Couch the motion would be to adopt the recommendations in Committee
Report No.-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry.
CHAIR MATEO: --11-17.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That is correct.
CHAIR MATEO: No problem. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, your Committee met and as required by the
Section 8-8.4 and 8-8.6 of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui, requires that
the appropriate Planning Commissions review and transmit recommendations to the
Council on a proposed land use ordinance.
We met on February 28, and noted that the draft bill would create a new category of
permitted visitor accommodations called "short-term rental homes". A "short-term
rental home" as defined in the draft bill defers, differs from a bed and breakfast home
in the following ways: (1) the short-term rental use can be conducted in structures
outside of the permit, permittee's home; and (2) the short-term rental use can be
managed by someone other than the property owner.
Your Committee agreed that the draft bill should be reviewed by the Planning
Commissions. I thank the Council for its consideration of my motion to adopt the
recommendations in Planning Committee Report 11-17.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-17, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-24.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-18 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No. 12 (2011), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 19.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-104, from Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you for the recognition and the floor. I
would ask the, the Council and, and yourself, Mr. Chairman, that if there are no
objections, I would request that this be placed at the end of calendar so that, I have
an amendment that I'm considering to propose but I think it would be also pertinent
and responsible of us to consider executive session to also confer with legal counsel
regarding the immunities, privileges of the Council regarding this consideration.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, with no objections we will move
county communica, this is Committee Report No. 11-18, we'll move it to the end of
the calendar. Any objections?
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you, Members.
(THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-18 WAS PASSED ON FIRST READING AND ORDERED
TO PRINT LATER IN THE MEETING, AND ASSIGNED BILL
NO. 12 (2011). See pages 114 through 119 for discussion.)
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-19

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution No. 11-25 , entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT
OF LEIS FAMILY LIMITED PARTNERSHIP V. INSITUFORM TECHNOLOGIES,
INC. AND COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL NO. 09-1-0356(3)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I WOULD MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-19, ALONG WITH ITS RECOMMENDATION TO
ADOPT THE RESOLUTION AS DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE
SESSION, THE TERMS PROPOSED BY THE DEPARTMENT
OF CORPORATION COUNSEL BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-19.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Again this is regarding a litigation
issue and the proposed resolution to authorize a settlement proposal again, under
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the terms that was discussed in executive session. I believe the Members are
informed enough to make a decision this afternoon. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-19, signify
by saying "aye"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-25.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-20

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution No. 11-26 , entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT
OF TRACY MOTELEWSKI VS. MAUI POLICE DEPARTMENT, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. 10-1-0162(3)", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 11-20,
ALONG WITH ITS RECOMMENDATIONS BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-20.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Once more, Mr. Chairman. This is regarding a litigation
matter before the County of Maui and your Committee is recommending adoption of
the resolution regarding the settlement of this specific matter, under the terms
proposed in executive session. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report 11-20, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-26
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-21 - WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No.
10 (2011), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 14.12.030, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
EXEMPTIONS FROM THE COUNTY'S WATER AVAILABILITY POLICY", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-58, from Councilmember Michael P.
Victorino, be FILED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 11-21.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIRMAN, I SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Ifs been moved by Mr. Victorino and second by Mr. Pontanilla to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-21.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to amend Section 14.12.030, Maui County Code,
to establish additional exemptions to the County's Water Availability Policy.
Your Committee met and discussed four proposed exemptions to the Water
Availability bill that is in, intended to encourage infill development, residential
workforce housing, affordable housing, and public/quasi-public development projects,
all within the service areas of the central or west Maui water system.
I encourage all Members to look favorably upon this amendments. To me and to
many of us this is a step in helping move some of the backlog and some of the little
projects that have been waiting to get water to be able to move ahead.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-21, signify
by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 10 (2011).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-22

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No.
11 (2011), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WATER
SERVICES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-45, from Councilmember Michael P.
Victorino, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-22.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIRMAN, I SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and second by Mr. Pontanilla to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-22.
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The purpose of this bill was to codify the Department of Water Supply rules and
regulations relating to water services, applications, installation, fire flow regulations,
water pressure, and equipment.
Your Committee noted that the creation of the codified justifies designations between
the Department of Water Supply and the Department of Fire and Public Safety, which
regarding building permits and applications, will exempt the overall permitting pro,
permitting approval process for both residential and non-residential dwelling units and
associate structures.
Again I ask the Committee, I ask my Members to look favorably upon this change
because again, another means of simplifying and dividing the lines between
commercial and residential for which both the Fire and Water Departments have said
that they were very, very well in tuned to, and very accepted to that change.
So, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report 11-22, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 11 (2011).
Mr. Chairman, proceeding with county communications.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

11-87

- GARY YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated February 23, 2011)

In accordance with Resolution No. 90-82, informing of the receipt of $5,157.30 in
Forfeiture Funds from the U.S. Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Agency.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. If there is no objections I'd like to
request in one motion to file both County Communication 11-87 and 11-88
CHAIR MATEO: Before the Chair accepts that, that motion, the Chair will ask the Clerk to
please call up County Communication No. 11-88.
NO.

11-88

- GARY YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated February 24, 2011)

In accordance with Resolution No. 90-82, informing of the receipt of $2,494.75 in
Forfeiture Funds from the Department of the Attorney General, State of Hawaii.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I REQUEST IN ONE MOTION TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NOS. 11-87 AND 11-88.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MR. CHAIR.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 18, 2011
Page 109

CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to file
County Communication Nos. 11-87 and 11-88.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
Both communications from the Chief of Police respectively inform Council of the
Department's receipt of funds for its portion of criminal forfeiture proceeds.
Communication 11-87 details received disbursements of $5,157.30 from the United
States Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Administration and Communication
11-88 details a $2,494.75 disbursement from the Hawaii State Department of
Attorney General. The received disbursements have intended use for law
enforcement purposes and the Department will further inform this body of
expenditures using forfeiture funds.
As no corresponding committee action is required, I request filing of the
communications.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to file County Communication Nos. 11-87 and 11-88, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

11-89

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 25, 2011)

Transmitting 24 contracts/grants for January 2011 for filing with the County Clerk.
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CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 11-89.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama to file County
Communication No. 11-89.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman.
This communication from the Finance Director transmits a summary report listing
24 issued contracts and grants during the period of January 2011.
The referenced transmittal items are for filing with the Office of the Clerk, County
Clerk and available for review. Any Member with concerns over any of the contracts
or grants, may refer the concerns to the Council Chair for consideration.
As Budget and Finance Committee Chairman, I wish to file this County
Communication and the 24 referenced issued contracts and grants.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to file County Communication No. 11-89, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

11-90

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated March 8, 2011)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended February 2011.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 11, 11-90.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIRMAN, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino, and second by Mr. Pontanilla to file
County Communication No. 11-90.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
And the filing of this communication is strictly for the fact that this is informational, that
is being given to us on a monthly basis. I would hope my Members take the time to
review it because this in time will help you make better decisions in the area of water
and where it's being used.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to file County Communication No. 11-90, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the following county communications are recommended
for referral to the following committees as noted.
NO.

11-91

- JO-ANN T. RIDAO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated March 8, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF
3 LOTS IN THE KULAMALU COMMERCIAL SUBDIVISION PURSUANT TO
CHAPTER 3.44, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 11-91 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

11-92

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated March 7, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING REAL PROPERTY
SITUATE AT KIHEI, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, FROM STATE OF HAWAII
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND
SECTION 171-11, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 11-92 be referred to the Economic Development, Agriculture, and Recreation
Committee.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a request for consideration? Hearing none,
if there is no objections, each of these, these referenced communications will be
referred to the respective committees as recognized by the Clerk. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with ordinances, second and final reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 8 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A
OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2011 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE —
SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 8.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama, that Bill
No. 8 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this bill amends the Fiscal Year 2011 Budget by
increasing the grant appropriation $388,497 [sic] under the Kupuna Care Program.
The funding resulted from the provision of additional funding from the State's
Emergency and Budget Reserve Fund for certain Homecare Services for the Elderly.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion that Bill No. 8 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify by
saying "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes", Bill No. 8 (2011) is passed on second
and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we are at the end of the calendar, agenda, you have
before you Committee Report No. 11-18.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-18
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-18 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No. 12 (2011), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 19.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-104, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT RECOMMENDATIONS IN COMMITTEE
REPORT NO. 11-18.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: We have a motion made by Mr. Couch and second by Ms. Baisa to adopt
the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-18.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I have a amendment that I have drafted and
have not, have it handed out to either, each of the Members as of yet because I
would first like some guidance. We are well aware of certain litigation issues that
may or may not be impacted by this consideration before us at this time regarding the
subject of height.
Therefore, in my earlier discussions with Corporation Counsel Wong, I would ask if
bringing this amendment forward now can be done in open session, but I would also
like to have the Corporation Counsel provide the, the County Council with information
as it may regards on the impact, either advantageous or disadvantageous relating
the litigation issues and so I would ask for some guidance whether or not it's more
appropriate that this discussion takes place in executive session or a ruling would be
made that this should be continuing in open session, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Hokama, has Corp. Counsel seen
your proposed language?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I have run it through him, but I'm more than happy to give
a copy that I would be handing out if it, we can move forward.
CHAIR MATEO: I say in order for us to get an opinion from Corporation Counsel, he would
need to take a look at the specific language so he can make that determination.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman and I have sufficient copies for the
Clerk and all, all Members present.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: While we're doing that, that's okay, I was going to take a,
ask for a recess while we, while he reviews it, gives him a few minutes to review it.
Would that be appropriate, you know.
CHAIR MATEO: That, call of the body.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Short recess, yeah.
CHAIR MATEO: Body . . . for a recess. Thank you, we're going to be in recess until 3:05,
we're in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:59 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:05 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
Members, prior to the break, relative to Mr. Hokama's proposed amendment to
Committee Report 11-18, the question was asked of Corporation Counsel in
reviewing Mr. Hokama's proposal whether or not a, an executive session would be
warranted in order for us to continue the discussion. The Chair recognizes
Corporation Counsel, Mr. Wong.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Thank you, Chair and Committee, Councilmembers. After
having reviewed the proposed language I would recommend that we do in fact move
into executive session pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes
for further consideration.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, therefore, in referencing Committee Report 11-18,
pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) Hawaii Revised Statutes, to con, to consult with legal
counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges,
immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council and the Committee, the Chair
would entertain a motion for executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SO MOVE.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, and second by Mr. Pontanilla. Members,
we are going to take a very short break at this point just to secure the Chamber. So,
please, stay, we should be about two minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman-CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would just ask that, I would ask if you would
confirm the vote first so that we can give you the, you can set the authorization for
executive session, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, the, the motion to go into executive session, all
those in favor of the motion signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL, COCHRAN,
COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those oppose say "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Nine "ayes", motion is carried, this Council will go
into executive session. We stand in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED TO GO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION BY THE CHAIR
AT 3:08 P.M., AND WAS RECONVENED AT 4:24 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS
PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of March 18, 2011 will
reconvene.
Chair recognizes, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. At its meeting of February 28, 2011,
your Planning Committee recommended that a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 19.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS" be passed on first
reading.
The purposes of the proposed bill to establish that building heights for structures
within projects that received Project District Phase II site plan approvals, Step II
planned development approval, or final subdivision approval after
September 4, 1991, shall conform to the elevation as indicated on approved site
plan, which may use finish grade to measure height. The building heights for
structures within project districts that receive Phase II approval prior to September 4
shall be measured from the finished grade.
I therefore, therefore I respectfully request Council's consideration of my motion to
adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-17 [sic]. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
Actually let me rephrase that. I believe it was the other way around that anything
before September 4, 1991 shall conform to elevations as indicated on approved site
plan and after it was, whichever is lower the, the height, the finished or the normal
grade.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the item?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you and I want to thank you and my
colleagues for the executive session to have us consider certain legal points that I
think it was very important for us to hear and discuss prior to making a decision in
open session this afternoon.
I am speaking against the motion. I understand some of the forces that is driving this
consideration this afternoon, Mr. Chairman, but I will say specifically regarding this
proposal, I do not feel it's in the best interest of Lanai. I don't believe it's in the best
interest of our projects on Lanai as well as not only the large ones for our island, but
also for those that have smaller projects on our island.
I believe our island has been able to adjust and that we continually, continue to
support the existing definition of height and while I understand some of the factors
that are in play currently, Mr. Chairman, I will again share with my colleagues that it is
my belief that for the island of Lanai, this not, does not serve it well and therefore I
will, I would, I'm respectfully going to vote against the motion. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama, points well made. Members, further discussion
on the item? Hearing none, all those in favor of the, in favor of the motion to adopt
the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-18, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, COCHRAN, COUCH,
VICTORINO, WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA,
AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS CARROLL AND HOKAMA.
CHAIR MATEO: I heard just two "noes" Mr. Hokama and Mr. Carroll, are there additional
"noes"? Thank you. One, two, three, four, five, six "ayes", two "noes", wait, one, two
three, four, five, six, seven "ayes", and two "noes".
Any additional business, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record that, that is BILL NO. 12 (2011). There is
nothing further to come before the Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Members, we have finally concluded our business for the day.
The Chair would like to recognize those individuals that continue to provide support
to the Council. Our Corporation Counsel, Mr. Wong; our County Clerk, Mr. Kuwada;
our support staff, Ms. Murashige as well as Ms. Valdez; and representing the Office
of Council Services, our Legislative individual is, is Mr. David Raatz.
Members, this has been a very long day, I thank you all for your patience and your
hard work. Have a real good weekend. The Council of the County of Maui regular
meeting of March 18, 2011 is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of March 18, 2011, was adjourned by the Chair at 4:29 p.m.
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